The information in this preliminary prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, relating to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, is not complete and may be changed. This preliminary prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus are not an offer to sell these securities and we are not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION

DATED DECEMBER 13, 2024

(to Prospectus dated November 12, 2024)

Ordinary Shares
Pre-funded Warrants to Purchase Ordinary Shares
Ordinary Shares Underlying the Pre-funded Warrants



Roadzen Inc.

We are offering ordinary shares, par value \$.0001 per share. The purchase price for each share is \$

We are also offering pre-funded warrants (each a "Pre-funded Warrant") to purchase ordinary shares, exercisable at an exercise price of \$0.001 per share, to those purchasers whose purchase of ordinary shares in this offering would otherwise result in the purchaser, together with its affiliates and certain related parties, beneficially owning more than 4.99% (or, at the election of the purchaser, 9.99%) of our outstanding ordinary shares immediately following the consummation of this offering. The purchase price of each Pre-funded Warrant is equal to the price per ordinary share being sold to the public in this offering, minus \$0.001. The Pre-funded Warrants will be immediately exercisable and may be exercised at any time until all of the Pre-funded Warrants are exercised in full. For each Pre-funded Warrant we sell in this offering, the number of ordinary shares we are offering will be decreased by the number of ordinary shares for which such Pre-funded Warrants are exercisable, on a one-for-one basis.

Our ordinary shares are listed on The Nasdaq Global Market under the symbol "RDZN." On December 11, 2024, the last reported sale price of our ordinary shares on The Nasdaq Global Market was \$2.45 per share. There is no established trading market for the Pre-funded Warrants and we do not intend to list the Pre-funded Warrants on any securities exchange or nationally recognized trading system.

Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 5 of this prospectus supplement and the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement for a discussion of information that you should consider in connection with an investment in our securities.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus supplement is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

	rer rre-lunded		
	Per Share	Warrant	Total
Public offering price	\$	\$	\$
Underwriting discount (1)	\$	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to us	\$	\$	\$

(1) We refer you to "Underwriting" beginning on page 20 of this prospectus supplement for additional information regarding underwriters' compensation.

We have granted the underwriter a 45-day option to purchase additional ordinary shares (and/or Pre-funded Warrants in lieu thereof) in an amount up to 15% of the ordinary shares and/or Pre-funded Warrants sold to the public in this offering to cover over-allotments, if any.

The underwriters expect to deliver the securities to purchasers on or about December , 2024.

ThinkEquity

The date of this prospectus supplement is December , 2024.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT	
About this Prospectus Supplement	1
Prospectus Supplement Summary	2
The Offering	3
Risk Factors	5
Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	7
Use of Proceeds	8
<u>Capitalization</u>	9
<u>Dilution</u>	10
Description of Securities We Are Offering	11
Certain Material Tax Considerations	13
<u>Underwriting</u>	20
<u>Legal Matters</u>	28
<u>Experts</u>	28
Where You Can Find More Information	28
Information Incorporated by Reference	28
PROSPECTUS	
About This Prospectus	S-ii
Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	S-iii
The Company	S-1
Risk Factors	S-2
Use of Proceeds	S-3
Plan of Distribution	S-4
Description of Securities We May Offer	S-7
Legal Matters	S-25
<u>Experts</u>	S-25
Where You Can Find Additional Information	S-25

You should rely only on the information contained in or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and in any free writing prospectus that we have authorized for use in connection with this offering. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. We are not making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should assume that the information in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, and in any free writing prospectus that we have authorized for use in connection with this offering, is accurate only as of the date of those respective documents. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates. You should read this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, and any free writing prospectus that we have authorized for use in connection with this offering, in their entirety before making an investment decision. You should also read and consider the information in the documents to which we have referred you in the sections of this prospectus supplement entitled "Information Incorporated by Reference" and "Where You Can Find More Information."

S-25

Incorporation of Documents By Reference

i

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus form part of a registration statement on Form S-3 that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), using a "shelf" registration process. This document contains two parts. The first part consists of this prospectus supplement, which provides you with specific information about this offering. The second part, the accompanying prospectus, provides more general information, some of which may not apply to this offering. Generally, when we refer only to the "prospectus," we are referring to both parts combined. This prospectus supplement may add, update or change information contained in the accompanying prospectus. To the extent that any statement we make in this prospectus supplement is inconsistent with statements made in the accompanying prospectus or any documents incorporated by reference herein or therein, the statements made in this prospectus supplement will be deemed to modify or supersede those made in the accompanying prospectus and such documents incorporated by reference herein and therein.

Unless the context otherwise requires, all references to the terms "we," "us," "our," "Roadzen" and the "Company" throughout this prospectus supplement mean Roadzen Inc. and its subsidiaries.

All references in this prospectus supplement to our financial statements include, unless the context indicates otherwise, the related notes.

The information contained in this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus is accurate only as of the date of this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus, as applicable, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or of any sale of the securities. We further note that the representations, warranties and covenants made by us in any agreement that is filed as an exhibit to any document that is incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus were made solely for the benefit of the parties to such agreement, including, in some cases, for the purpose of allocating risk among the parties to such agreements, and should not be deemed to be a representation, warranty or covenant to you. Moreover, such representations, warranties and covenants should not be relied on as accurately representing the current state of our affairs. Roadzen and our logo are some of our trademarks used in this prospectus supplement. This prospectus supplement also includes trademarks, tradenames, and service marks that are the property of other organizations. Solely for convenience, our trademarks and tradenames referred to in this prospectus supplement may appear without a "TM" or other symbol, but those references are not intended to indicate, in any way, that we will not assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, our rights, or the right of the applicable licensor to these trademarks and tradenames.

PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT SUMMARY

The following summary of our business highlights some of the information contained elsewhere in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement. Because this is only a summary, however, it does not contain all of the information that may be important to you. You should carefully read this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference, which are described under "Information Incorporated by Reference" and "Where You Can Find More Information" in this prospectus supplement. You should also carefully consider the matters discussed in the section entitled "Risk Factors" in this prospectus supplement, in the accompanying prospectus and in other periodic reports incorporated herein by reference.

Overview

Roadzen Inc. is a leading Insurtech company on a mission to transform global auto insurance powered by advanced artificial intelligence ("AI"). At the heart of our mission is our commitment to create transparency, efficiency, and a seamless experience for the millions of end customers who use our products through our insurer, OEM, and fleet (such as trucking, delivery, and commercial fleets) partners. We seek to accomplish this by combining computer vision, telematics and AI with continually updated data sources to provide a more efficient, effective and informed way of building auto insurance products, assessing damages, processing claims and improving driver safety. Insurers and other partners of Roadzen across the world use Roadzen's technology to launch new auto insurance products, manage risk better and resolve claims faster. These products are built with dynamic underwriting capabilities, Application Programming Interface, or API-led distribution and real-time claims processing.

Roadzen has built a pioneering technology platform that uses telematics, computer vision and data science to spearhead innovation across the insurance value chain, namely underwriting, distribution, claims and road safety. We call it the Roadzen "Insurance as a Service" ("IaaS") platform. Our business generates commission-based revenue as an insurance broker focused on embedded and B2B2C (Business-to-Business-to-Customer) insurance distribution, and fee-based revenue as a provider of innovative cloud, mobile, and AI-based telematics applications for the auto insurance economy.

Roadzen has four major client types:

- Insurance including insurance companies, reinsurers, agents, brokers;
- Automotive including carmakers, dealerships, online-to-offline car sales platforms;
- Fleets including small and medium fleets, taxi fleets, ridesharing platforms, commercial and corporate fleets; and
- Other distribution channels such as financial services companies providing auto loans, and telematics companies.

Our operations are global, and our partners consist of market-leading insurance companies, fleets, automotive original equipment manufacturers ("OEMs") and carmakers, including AXA, SCOR, Arch, Société Générale, Jaguar Land Rover, Audi, Mercedes, Volvo and several others. In June of 2023, we made two acquisitions as part of our market entry strategy into the important U.S. and U.K. markets. Our subsidiary in the U.K., Global Insurance Management Ltd. ("GIM"), is a leading specialist Managing General Agent ("MGA") providing auto insurance, extended warranties, and claims management to insurers, car dealers, car companies, and fleets. GIM delivers services globally, leveraging its MGA license in the U.K. market and using third-party licenses elsewhere. GIM provides brokerage services to insurance companies, where it acts as a delegated authority of the insurance company to sell the insurer's policies using its brokerage platform, as well as to adjudicate and pay claims. GIM collects a commission and an administrative fee as a percentage of the Gross Written Premium ("GWP") for each policy sold from the insurer/re-insurer during this process. GIM's specialty insurance contracts typically have an average term of five years. GIM is headquartered in Coventry, England. Roadzen's subsidiary in the United States, National Automobile Club ("NAC"), is a licensed auto club in California and a provider of claims management and 24/7 commercial roadside assistance ("RSA") in the United States. NAC focuses on the commercial automotive industry and its network comprises over 75,000 professional service providers, offering tow, transport, and first notice of loss ("FNOL") services. NAC's customers include government fleets, enterprises, commercial fleets, car companies and insurers across the United States. NAC is headquartered in Burlingame, California.

Our mission is to build the leading company at the intersection of AI, insurance and mobility. To further our mission, we have built a pioneering lab focused on fundamental and applied AI research. We work on core research areas in computer vision, generative AI, and traditional machine learning to develop product experiences that improve the safety, convenience, and protection of millions of drivers across the world. Roadzen is a founding member of the AI Alliance fostering safe, responsible, and open source development alongside industry leaders such as Meta, IBM, Hugging Face, Stability AI, AMD, Service Now, and others. Our approach to build precision AI models in insurance and mobility has won several industry accolades. In October 2021, Forbes Magazine ranked Roadzen among the Top 10 AI companies. In 2022, Financial Express named Roadzen AI Startup of the Year. Additionally, the Company won two awards at the prestigious Global Artificial Intelligence Summit & Awards: "Best Use of AI in Mobility" and "Best Use of AI in Insurance," both presented by the All India Council for Robotics & Automation (AICRA).

Other Information

We were incorporated in the British Virgin Islands on April 22, 2021. Roadzen (DE) was incorporated in the State of Delaware on May 7, 2015. Our principal executive offices are located at 111 Anza Blvd., Suite 109 Burlingame, CA 94010. We also maintain a website at www.roadzen.ai. The information contained in, or that can be accessed through, our website is not part of this prospectus.

The Offering

Ordinary shares offered by us

ordinary shares, less the number of ordinary shares underlying any Pre-funded Warrants purchased in the offering.

Pre-funded Warrants offered by us

We are also offering to those purchasers whose purchase of ordinary shares in this offering would otherwise result in the purchaser, together with its affiliates and certain related parties, beneficially owning more than 4.99% (or, at the election of the purchaser, 9.99%) of our outstanding ordinary shares immediately following the consummation of this offering, Pre-funded Warrants to purchase up to ordinary shares. Each Pre-funded Warrant entitles the holder to purchase one ordinary share at an exercise price of \$0.001 per share. The purchase price of each Pre-funded Warrant is equal to the price per ordinary share being sold to the public in this offering minus \$0.001. The Pre-funded Warrants will be immediately exercisable and may be exercised at any time until exercised in full. For each Pre-funded Warrant we sell in this offering, the number of ordinary shares we are offering will be decreased by the number of ordinary shares for which such Pre-funded Warrants are exercisable, on a one-for-one basis.

This prospectus supplement also relates to the offering of ordinary shares issuable upon exercise of the Prefunded Warrants.

Public offering price

\$ per ordinary share (\$ per Pre-funded Warrant).

Over-allotment option

We have granted the underwriters a 45-day option to purchase up to an additional ordinary shares and/or Prefunded Warrants, representing 15% of the ordinary shares and/or Pre-funded Warrants sold in the offering, in each case, to cover over-allotments, if any.

Ordinary shares outstanding immediately prior to this offering

68,440,829 shares.

Ordinary shares outstanding after this offering

shares, assuming the full exercise of any Pre-funded Warrants sold in this offering, and no exercise of the over-allotment option by the underwriters. (or shares, assuming the full exercise of any Pre-funded Warrants sold in this offering and the full exercise of the underwriter's over-allotment option).

Use of proceeds:

We intend to use the net proceeds pursuant to this prospectus for costs directly related to sales and marketing, for research and development, working capital and general corporate purposes, including personnel costs, capital expenditures and the costs of operating as a public company. We may also use a portion of the net proceeds to repay indebtedness outstanding, which as of September 30, 2024 included secured, non-convertible debentures with NP1 Capital Trust first entered into May 20, 2022 (the "NP1 Notes"). The NP1 Notes accrue interest at a rate between 19.25% and 20.00% per annum and mature on March 31, 2025. For additional information, see our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2024, any subsequently filed Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in other documents that we subsequently file with the SEC, all of which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus in their entirety. We have not allocated specific amounts of net proceeds for any of these purposes. Changing circumstances may cause us to consume capital significantly faster than we currently anticipate. The amounts and timing of our actual expenditures will depend upon numerous factors, including the progress of our global marketing and sales efforts, our development efforts and the overall economic environment.

Risk factors:

This investment involves a high degree of risk. See the information contained in or incorporated by reference under "Risk Factors" beginning on page 5 of this prospectus supplement and in the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement.

Nasdaq Global Market Symbol:

Our ordinary shares are listed on The Nasdaq Global Market under the symbol "RDZN." There is no established trading market for the Pre-funded Warrants, and we do not expect a trading market to develop. We do not intend to list the Pre-funded Warrants on any securities exchange or nationally recognized trading system.

The number of our ordinary shares to be outstanding after this offering is based on 68,440,829 ordinary shares outstanding as of December 6, 2024 and excludes the following:

- 9,722,978 shares reserved for unvested restricted stock units ("RSUs") outstanding under our 2023 Omnibus Incentive Plan;
- 7,024,674 shares reserved for future grants of RSUs under our 2023 Omnibus Incentive Plan;
- 1,368,816 shares available for purchase under our 2023 Employee Stock Purchase Plan;
- 21,803,347 shares issuable upon exercise of Roadzen's warrants currently issued and outstanding with a weighted average exercise price of \$10.67 per share;
- 115,746 shares to be issued to certain unrelated vendors in exchange for services provided;
- 152,713 shares issuable upon conversion of Roadzen's convertible notes outstanding; and
- 1,227,857 shares to be issued to certain related parties, Marco Polo Securities, Inc., Pi Capital International LLC and Avacara PTE Ltd., pursuant to the terms of the binding term sheets entered into between the Company and such parties on July 18, 2024 at an effective conversion price of \$2.80 per share.

Except as otherwise indicated herein, all information in this prospectus supplement assumes:

- no exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option; and
- no exercise of the Representative's Warrants to be issued to the Representative of the underwriters in this offering.

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our ordinary shares and Pre-funded Warrants involves a high degree of risk. Before deciding whether to invest in our securities, you should carefully consider the risks discussed under the sections captioned "Risk Factors" contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2024 (the "Form 10-K"), any subsequently filed Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in other documents that we subsequently file with the SEC, all of which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus in their entirety, together with other information in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, the information and documents incorporated by reference herein and therein, and in any free writing prospectus that we have authorized for use in connection with this offering. If any of these risks actually occurs, our business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flow could be seriously harmed. This could cause the trading price of our ordinary shares to decline, resulting in a loss of all or part of your investment.

Risks Relating to this Offering and Ownership of Our Ordinary Shares and Pre-funded Warrants

There is substantial doubt about our ability to continue as a "going concern".

The Company has experienced operating losses in current and preceding years. As of March 31, 2024 and 2023, the Company has negative operating cash flows. These events among others, raised substantial doubt over the Company's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time. The Company expects to have ongoing requirements for capital investment or debt to implement its business plans to achieve revenue growth forecast, control operating costs, and meet cash flow requirements. The Company's ability to continue as a going concern is dependent upon, among other things, the mitigation plan to (i) raise additional funds from existing or new credit facilities and (ii) receive funds through certain forward purchase agreement dated August 25, 2023, entered into with Meteora Capital Partners, LP, Meteora Select Trading Opportunities Master, LP, and Meteora Strategic Capital, LLC.

The Company has undertaken multiple initiatives i.e. (i) restructure the current liabilities into equity or long-term liabilities, and (ii) execute term sheets for infusion of additional equity and debt totaling more than \$50 million. These arrangements are contingent upon the completion and execution of definitive loan agreements and other documentation along with completion of legal and financial due diligence. The Company is hopeful of accomplishing its objectives through these measures in the anticipated time frame and also expects that the funds available through the above-mentioned arrangements will be sufficient to alleviate the doubts about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

This going concern risk may materially limit our ability to raise additional funds through the issuance of new debt or equity or may adversely affect the terms upon which such capital may be available. The inability to obtain sufficient financing on acceptable terms could have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial condition, results of operations, and business prospects.

As an investor, you may lose all of your investment.

Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk. As an investor, you may never recoup all, or even part, of your investment and you may never realize any return on your investment. You must be prepared to lose all of your investment.

Management will have broad discretion as to the use of proceeds from this offering and may not use them effectively.

Our management will have broad discretion as to the application of the net proceeds from this offering and our shareholders will not have the opportunity as part of their investment decisions to assess whether the net proceeds are being used appropriately. You may not agree with our decisions, and our use of the proceeds may not yield any return on your investment. Because of the number and variability of factors that will determine our use of the net proceeds from this offering, their ultimate use may vary substantially from their currently intended use. Our failure to apply the net proceeds of this offering effectively could compromise our ability to pursue our growth strategy and we might not be able to yield a significant return, if any, in our investment of these net proceeds. You will not have the opportunity to influence our decisions on how to use our net proceeds from this offering.

You will suffer immediate and substantial dilution in the net tangible book value per share of the ordinary shares that you purchase in this offering.

Because the offering price per share of our ordinary shares being offered in this offering may be higher than the book value per share of our ordinary shares, you may suffer substantial dilution in the net tangible book value of the ordinary shares you purchase in this offering. For a further description of the dilution that investors in this offering will experience, see "Dilution."

Investors in this offering will also be subject to increased dilution upon the exercise of outstanding stock options and warrants.

Future sales of ordinary shares by shareholders may have an adverse effect on the then prevailing market price of our ordinary shares.

Based on the sale of (i) ordinary shares and (ii) Pre-funded Warrants in this offering, we will be selling a number of ordinary shares and/or Pre-funded Warrants which represents approximately % of the number of ordinary shares that we currently have outstanding (assuming the immediate exercise of such Pre-Funded Warrants). Sales of a substantial number of our ordinary shares issued in this offering in the public market following this offering, together with ordinary shares issuable upon conversion or exercise of Pre-funded Warrants or currently outstanding derivative securities, could cause the market price of our ordinary shares to decline and could impair our ability to raise capital through the sale of additional equity securities. We cannot predict the effect that future sales of our ordinary shares or other equity-related securities would have on the market price of our ordinary shares.

You may experience dilution as a result of future equity offerings.

In order to raise additional capital, we may in the future offer additional ordinary shares or other securities convertible into or exchangeable for our ordinary shares at prices that may not be the same as the price per share in this offering. The price per share at which we sell additional ordinary shares, or securities convertible or exchangeable into ordinary shares, in future transactions may be lower than the price per share paid by investors in this offering.

We do not intend to pay dividends on our ordinary shares so any returns will be limited to the value of our shares.

We have never declared or paid any cash dividend on our ordinary shares. We currently anticipate that we will retain future earnings for the development, operation and expansion of our business and do not anticipate declaring or paying any cash dividends for the foreseeable future. Additionally, any credit and security agreement that we may enter into in the future will likely contain covenants that will restrict our ability to pay dividends. Any return to shareholders will therefore be limited to the appreciation of their shares.

An active trading market for our ordinary shares may not be maintained.

Our ordinary shares are currently traded on The Nasdaq Global Market, but we can provide no assurance that we will be able to maintain an active trading market on this or any other exchange in the future. If an active market for our ordinary shares is not maintained, it may be difficult for our shareholders to sell or purchase shares. An inactive market may also impair our ability to raise capital to continue to fund operations by selling shares and impair our ability to acquire other companies or technologies using our shares as consideration.

There is no established public trading market for the Pre-funded Warrants being offered in this offering, and we do not expect a market to develop for the Pre-funded Warrants.

There is no established public trading market for the Pre-funded Warrants being offered in this offering, and we do not expect a market to develop. In addition, we do not intend to apply to list the Pre-funded Warrants on any national securities exchange or other nationally recognized trading system. Without an active market, the liquidity of the Pre-funded Warrants will be limited. Further, the existence of the Pre-funded Warrants may act to reduce both the trading volume and the trading price of our ordinary shares.

The Pre-funded Warrants are speculative in nature.

Except as otherwise provided in the Pre-funded Warrants, until holders of Pre-Funded Warrants acquire our ordinary shares upon exercise of the Pre-funded Warrants, holders of Pre-funded Warrants will have no rights with respect to our ordinary shares underlying such Pre-funded Warrants. Upon exercise of the Pre-funded Warrants, the holders will be entitled to exercise the rights of a shareholder of our ordinary shares only as to matters for which the record date occurs after the exercise date.

Moreover, following this offering, the market value of the Pre-funded Warrants is uncertain. There can be no assurance that the market price of our ordinary shares will ever equal or exceed the price of the Pre-Funded Warrants, and, consequently, whether it will ever be profitable for investors to exercise their Pre-funded Warrants.

There is a risk that we will be a passive foreign investment company, or PFIC, for our current or any future taxable year, which could result in material adverse U.S. federal income tax consequences if you are a U.S. Holder.

A non-U.S. corporation, such as the Company, is classified as a PFIC for any taxable year in which, after applying relevant look-through rules with respect to the income and assets of its subsidiaries, either: (i) 50% or more of the value of the corporation's assets either produce passive income or are held for the production of passive income, based on the quarterly average of the fair market value of such assets; or (ii) at least 75% of the corporation's gross income is passive income.

As of the date hereof, we have not made a determination of our PFIC status for our fiscal year ended March 31, 2024. Further, based on our operating history and the projected composition of our income and valuation of our assets, including goodwill, it is uncertain whether we will be a PFIC for our current taxable year or in future taxable years. Our PFIC status is subject to a number of uncertainties, and therefore neither we nor our tax advisors can provide any assurances regarding our current or future PFIC status.

If we are a PFIC for any taxable year during which a U.S. Holder (as defined below under "Certain Material Tax Considerations") owns our ordinary shares or pre-funded warrants, certain adverse U.S. federal income tax consequences could apply to such U.S. Holder. See "Certain Material Tax Considerations" for further information. We have not determined, if we were to be classified as a PFIC for a taxable year, whether we will provide information necessary for a U.S. Holder to make a "qualified

electing fund" election which, if available, would result in tax treatment different from (and generally less adverse than) the general tax treatment for PFICs. Accordingly, U.S. Holders should assume that they will not be able to make a qualified electing fund election with respect to our ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants.

The PFIC rules are complex, and each U.S. Holder should consult its own tax advisor regarding the PFIC rules, the elections which may be available to it, and how the PFIC rules may affect the U.S. federal income tax consequences relating to the ownership and disposition of our ordinary shares and Prefunded Warrants.

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus supplement (including any documents incorporated by reference herein) contains statements with respect to us which constitute "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and are intended to be covered by the "safe harbor" created by those sections. Forward-looking statements, which are based on certain assumptions and reflect our plans, estimates and beliefs, can generally be identified by the use of forward-looking terms such as "believes," "expects," "may," "will," "should," "could," "seek," "intends," "plans," "estimates," "anticipates" or other comparable terms. These forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements concerning future events, our future financial performance, business strategy, product development strategy, and plans and objectives of management for future operations. Our actual results could differ materially from those discussed in the forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to these differences include those discussed in "Risk Factors" in this prospectus supplement and the documents incorporated by reference herein.

We caution readers not to place undue reliance upon any such forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date they are made. We disclaim any obligation, except as specifically required by law and the rules of the SEC, to publicly update or revise any such statements to reflect any change in company expectations or in events, conditions or circumstances on which any such statements may be based, or that may affect the likelihood that actual results will differ from those set forth in the forward-looking statements.

You should read this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, and the documents that we incorporate by reference herein and therein and have filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus supplement is part, completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus supplement is accurate as of the date on the cover of this prospectus supplement only. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may change. We may not update these forward-looking statements, even though our situation may change in the future, unless we have obligations under the federal securities laws to update and disclose material developments related to previously disclosed information. We qualify all of the information presented in this prospectus supplement, and particularly our forward-looking statements, by these cautionary statements.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that we will receive net proceeds of approximately \$\) million from this offering, or approximately \$\) million if the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full, in each case after deducting the underwriting discount and estimated offering expenses payable by us.

We intend to use the net proceeds pursuant to this prospectus for costs directly related to sales and marketing, for research and development, working capital and general corporate purposes, including personnel costs, capital expenditures and the costs of operating as a public company. We may also use a portion of the net proceeds to repay indebtedness outstanding, which as of September 30, 2024 included the NP1 Notes. The NP1 Notes accrue interest at a rate between 19.25% and 20.00% per annum and mature on March 31, 2025. For additional information, see our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2024, any subsequently filed Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in other documents that we subsequently file with the SEC, all of which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus in their entirety. We have not allocated specific amounts of net proceeds for any of these purposes. Changing circumstances may cause us to consume capital significantly faster than we currently anticipate. The amounts and timing of our actual expenditures will depend upon numerous factors, including the progress of our global marketing and sales efforts, our development efforts and the overall economic environment.

Therefore, our management will retain broad discretion over the use of the proceeds from this offering. We may ultimately use the proceeds for different purposes than what we currently intend. Pending any ultimate use of any portion of the proceeds from this offering, if the anticipated proceeds will not be sufficient to fund all the proposed purposes, our management will determine the order of priority for using the proceeds, as well as the amount and sources of other funds needed. We believe that the funds raised in this offering will be sufficient to finance the purposes described above, and we do not think that material amounts of other funds will be necessary to finance such purposes.

Pending our use of the net proceeds from this offering, we intend to maintain the net proceeds as cash deposits or cash management instruments, such as U.S. government securities or money market mutual funds.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our cash and cash equivalents and capitalization as of September 30, 2024:

- on an actual basis;
- on a pro forma basis to give effect to the issuance of 1,227,857 shares to be issued to certain related parties, Marco Polo Securities, Inc., Pi Capital International LLC and Avacara PTE Ltd., pursuant to the terms of the binding term sheets entered into between the Company and such parties on July 18, 2024 at an effective conversion price of \$2.80 per share; and
- on a pro forma as adjusted basis to reflect the sale and issuance of (i) ordinary shares in this offering at the public offering price of \$
 per share and (ii) Pre-funded Warrants to purchase up to ordinary shares at a public offering price of \$
 per Pre-funded Warrant,
 after deducting the underwriting discount and estimated offering expenses payable by us and assuming the exercise of all Pre-funded Warrants for
 cash.

	As of September 30, 2024			
(amounts in dollars and in thousands, except share and per share amounts)	Actual		Pro Forma	Pro Forma As Adjusted
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 5,992	\$	5,992	\$
Shareholders' equity (deficit):				
Preference shares, \$0.0001 par value per share, 60,000,000				
shares authorized and none issued, actual, pro forma and pro				
forma as adjusted	-		-	-
Ordinary Shares and additional paid in capital, \$0.0001 par				
value per share, 220,000,000 shares authorized and \$0.0001				
par value per share; 68,440,829 shares issued and outstanding,				
69,668,686 shares outstanding, pro forma; and shares				
outstanding, pro forma as adjusted	84,974		88,412	
Accumulated deficit	(118,763)		(118,763)	
Total shareholders' equity	(33,789)		(30,351)	
Total capitalization	\$ (27,797)	\$	(24,359)	

The above discussion and table are based on 68,440,829 ordinary shares outstanding as of September 30, 2024 and excludes the following:

- 9,722,978 shares reserved for unvested restricted stock units ("RSUs") outstanding under our 2023 Omnibus Incentive Plan;
- 7,024,674 shares reserved for future grants of RSUs under our 2023 Omnibus Incentive Plan;
- 1,368,816 shares available for purchase under our 2023 Employee Stock Purchase Plan;
- 21,803,347 shares issuable upon exercise of Roadzen's warrants currently issued and outstanding with a weighted average exercise price of \$10.67 per share;
- 115,746 shares to be issued to certain unrelated vendors in exchange for services provided; and
- 152,713 shares issuable upon conversion of Roadzen's convertible notes outstanding.

Except as otherwise indicated herein, all information in this prospectus supplement assumes:

- no exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option;
- no exercise of the Representative's Warrants to be issued to the Representative of the underwriters in this offering.

DILUTION

If you purchase ordinary shares and/or Pre-funded Warrants in this offering, you will experience dilution to the extent of the difference between the public offering price per share or per Pre-funded Warrant in this offering and our as adjusted net tangible book value per share immediately after this offering.

Our net tangible book deficit as of September 30, 2024 was approximately \$37.5 million, or \$(0.55) per share. Net tangible book deficit per share is determined by dividing our total tangible assets, less total liabilities, by the aggregate number of our ordinary shares outstanding as of September 30, 2024. Dilution in net tangible book value per share represents the difference between the amount per share paid by purchasers of ordinary shares in this offering and the net tangible book value per share of our ordinary shares immediately after this offering. After giving pro forma effect to the 1,227,857 shares to be issued to certain related parties, Marco Polo Securities, Inc., Pi Capital International LLC and Avacara PTE Ltd., pursuant to the terms of the binding term sheets entered into between the Company and such parties on July 18, 2024 at an effective conversion price of \$2.80 per share, our net tangible book deficit as of September 30, 2024 was approximately \$34.0 million or \$(0.49) per share.

After giving further effect to the sale of ordinary shares at a public offering price of \$ per Pre-funded Warrants to purchase up to ordinary shares at a public offering price of \$ per Pre-funded Warrant in this offering (including ordinary shares issuable and proceeds received upon full exercise of the Pre-funded Warrants), and after deducting the underwriting discount and estimated offering expenses payable by us, our pro forma net tangible book value as of September 30, 2024 would have been approximately \$ per share to existing shareholders and an immediate dilution in net tangible book value of approximately \$ per share to new investors in this offering. The following table illustrates this dilution on a per share basis:

Public offering price per ordinary share	\$
Pro forma net tangible book value per share as of September 30, 2024	\$ (0.49)
Increase in net tangible book value per share attributable to this offering	\$
As adjusted pro forma net tangible book value per share as of September 30, 2024, after giving	
effect to this offering	\$
Dilution per share to new investors in this offering	\$

If the underwriters exercise in full its option to purchase additional ordinary shares and/or Pre-funded Warrants, the as adjusted pro forma net tangible book value per share would be approximately \$ per share, which amount represents an immediate increase in pro forma net tangible book value of approximately \$ per ordinary share to existing shareholders and an immediate dilution in pro forma net tangible book value of approximately \$ per share of our ordinary shares to new investors purchasing ordinary shares and/or Pre-funded Warrants in this offering.

For purposes of calculating net tangible book value, the above table is based on 68,440,829 shares issued and outstanding as of September 30, 2024, and does not include the following:

- 9,722,978 shares reserved for unvested restricted stock units ("RSUs") outstanding under our 2023 Omnibus Incentive Plan;
- 7,024,674 shares reserved for future grants of RSUs under our 2023 Omnibus Incentive Plan;
- 1,368,816 shares available for purchase under our 2023 Employee Stock Purchase Plan;
- 21,803,347 shares issuable upon exercise of Roadzen's warrants currently issued and outstanding with a weighted average exercise price of \$10.67 per share;
- 115,746 shares to be issued to certain unrelated vendors in exchange for services provided; and
- 152,713 shares issuable upon conversion of Roadzen's convertible notes outstanding.

Except as otherwise indicated herein, all information in this prospectus supplement assumes:

- no exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option;
- no exercise of the Representative's Warrants to be issued to the Representative of the underwriters in this offering.

If the holders of outstanding options or warrants or other outstanding convertible securities exercise or convert those options or warrants or other outstanding convertible securities at prices below the public offering price, you will incur further dilution. In addition, we may choose to raise additional capital due to market conditions or strategic considerations even if we believe we have sufficient funds for our current or future operating plans. To the extent that additional capital is raised through the sale of equity or convertible debt securities, the issuance of these securities could result in further dilution to our shareholders.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES WE ARE OFFERING

The following description is a summary of some of the terms of our securities, our organizational documents and applicable laws. The descriptions in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus of our securities and our organizational documents do not purport to be complete and are subject to, and qualified in their entirety by reference to, our organizational documents, copies of which have been or will be filed or incorporated by reference as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus form a part. This summary supplements the description of our ordinary shares in the accompanying prospectus and, to the extent it is inconsistent, replaces the description in the accompanying prospectus.

Ordinary Shares

A description of the ordinary shares that we are offering pursuant to this prospectus supplement is set forth under the heading "Description of Securities We May Offer" starting on page S-7 of the accompanying prospectus.

Pre-funded Warrants

The following is a brief summary of certain terms and conditions of the Pre-funded Warrants being offered in this offering. The following description is subject in all respects to the provisions contained in the Pre-funded Warrants.

Form

The form of Pre-funded Warrant will be filed as an exhibit to a Current Report on Form 8-K that we will file with the SEC.

Term

The Pre-funded Warrants will not expire until they are fully exercised.

Exercisability

The Pre-funded Warrants are exercisable at any time until they are fully exercised. The Pre-funded Warrants will be exercisable, at the option of each holder, in whole or in part by delivering to us a duly executed exercise notice and payment of the exercise price. No fractional ordinary shares will be issued in connection with the exercise of a Pre-funded Warrant. Rather, we will, at our election, either pay a cash adjustment in respect of such final fraction (upon exercise of the Pre-funded Warrant in whole) in an amount equal to such fraction multiplied by the exercise price or round up the number of shares to be issued upon such final exercise to the next whole share. The holder of the Pre-funded Warrant may also satisfy its obligation to pay the exercise price through a "cashless exercise," in which the holder receives the net value of the Pre-funded Warrants in ordinary shares determined according to the formula set forth in the Pre-funded Warrant.

Exercise Limitations

Under the terms of the Pre-funded Warrants, the Company may not effect the exercise of any such warrant, and a holder will not be entitled to exercise any portion of any such warrant, if, upon giving effect to such exercise, the aggregate number of ordinary shares beneficially owned by the holder (together with its affiliates, any other persons acting as a group together with the holder or any of the holder's affiliates, and any other persons whose beneficial ownership of ordinary shares would or could be aggregated with the holder's for purposes of Section 13(d) or Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended) would exceed 4.99% of the number of ordinary shares outstanding immediately after giving effect to the exercise, as such percentage ownership is determined in accordance with the terms of such warrant, which percentage may be increased or decreased at the holder's election upon 61 days' notice to the Company subject to the terms of such warrants, *provided that* such percentage may in no event exceed 9.99%.

Exercise Price

The exercise price of our ordinary shares purchasable upon the exercise of the Pre-funded Warrants is \$0.001 per share. The exercise price of the Pre-funded Warrants and the number of ordinary shares issuable upon exercise of the Pre-funded Warrants is subject to appropriate adjustment in the event of certain share dividends and distributions, share splits, share combinations, reclassifications or similar events affecting our ordinary shares, as well as upon any distribution of assets, including cash, shares or other property, to our shareholders.

Transferability

Subject to applicable laws, the Pre-funded Warrants may be offered for sale, sold, transferred or assigned without our consent.

Exchange Listing

We do not intend to list the Pre-funded Warrants on The Nasdaq Global Market, any other national securities exchange or any other nationally recognized trading system.

Fundamental Transactions

Upon the consummation of a fundamental transaction (as described in the Pre-funded Warrants, and generally including any reorganization, recapitalization or reclassification of our ordinary shares, the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of our properties or assets, our consolidation or merger with or into another person, the acquisition of more than 50% of our outstanding ordinary shares, or any person or group becoming the beneficial owner of 50% of the voting power of our outstanding ordinary shares), the holders of the pre-funded warrants will be entitled to receive, upon exercise of the Pre-funded Warrants, the kind and amount of securities, cash or other property that such holders would have received had they exercised the pre-funded warrants immediately prior to such fundamental transaction, without regard to any limitations on exercise contained in the Pre-funded Warrants. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event of a fundamental transaction where the consideration consists solely of cash, solely of marketable securities or a combination of cash and marketable securities, then each Pre-funded Warrants shall automatically be deemed to be exercised in full in a cashless exercise effective immediately prior to and contingent upon the consummation of such fundamental transaction.

No Rights as a Shareholder

Except by virtue of such holder's ownership of ordinary shares, the holder of a Pre-funded Warrant does not have the rights or privileges of a holder of our ordinary shares, including any voting rights, until such holder exercises the Pre-funded Warrant.

Governing Law

The Pre-funded Warrants are governed by New York law.

CERTAIN MATERIAL TAX CONSIDERATIONS

Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations

The following discussion sets forth certain material U.S. federal income tax considerations relating to the ownership and disposition of our ordinary shares and Pre-funded Warrants by U.S. Holders (as defined below) that will hold our ordinary shares as "capital assets" (generally, property held for investment) under the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the "Code."

This summary is based upon U.S. federal income tax laws as of the date of this prospectus, which are subject to change or differing interpretations, possibly with retroactive effect. This discussion is a summary only and does not describe all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to you in light of your particular circumstances, including but not limited to the alternative minimum tax, the Medicare tax on certain net investment income and the different consequences that may apply if you are subject to special rules that apply to certain types of purchasers, including but not limited to:

- banks and other financial institutions;
- insurance companies;
- regulated investment companies;
- real estate investment trusts;
- government organizations;
- dealers and traders in securities that use mark-to-market accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes;
- persons holding ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants as part of a hedging transaction, straddle, constructive sale, conversion transaction or other integrated transaction;
- persons whose functional currency for U.S. federal income tax purposes is not the U.S. dollar;
- tax-exempt organizations or entities, including an "individual retirement account" or "Roth IRA" as defined in Sections 408 or 408A of the Code, respectively;
- persons that received the ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants upon the exercise of an employee stock option or otherwise as compensation for the performance of services;
- persons holding ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants that own or are deemed to own 10% or more of our value or voting shares;
- former citizens and residents of the United States subject to tax as expatriates;
- S-corporations, partnerships, or other entities or arrangements classified as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes (and investors therein); or
- persons holding ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants in connection with a trade or business conducted outside of the United States or in connection with a permanent establishment or other fixed place of business outside of the United States.

If you are a partner in a partnership (or other entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) that holds our ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants, your tax treatment will generally depend upon your status and the activities of the partnership. Prospective purchasers who are partnerships or partners in a partnership should consult their tax advisers as to the particular U.S. federal income tax consequences of purchasing, owning and disposing of ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants in their particular circumstances.

The discussion below is based upon applicable provisions of the Code, final, temporary and proposed Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder, pertinent judicial decisions, interpretive rulings of the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS, and such other authorities as we have considered relevant, all of which are subject to change, possibly with retroactive effect.

We have not sought, and do not expect to seek, a ruling from the IRS as to any U.S. federal income tax consequence described herein. The IRS may disagree with the discussion herein, and its determination may be upheld by a court. Moreover, there can be no assurance that future legislation, regulations, administrative rulings or court decisions will not adversely affect the accuracy of the statements in this discussion. You are urged to consult your tax advisor with respect to the application of U.S. federal tax laws to your particular situation, as well as any tax consequences arising under the laws of any state, local or foreign jurisdiction.

THIS DISCUSSION IS ONLY A SUMMARY OF CERTAIN U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS ASSOCIATED WITH THE ACQUISITION, OWNERSHIP AND DISPOSITION OF OUR COMMON STOCK OR PRE-FUNDED WARRANTS. EACH PROSPECTIVE INVESTOR IN OUR COMMON STOCK OR PRE-FUNDED WARRANTS IS URGED TO CONSULT ITS OWN TAX ADVISOR WITH RESPECT TO THE PARTICULAR CIRCUMSTANCES AS WELL AS ANY TAX CONSEQUENCES TO SUCH INVESTOR OF THE ACQUISITION, OWNERSHIP AND DISPOSITION OF OUR COMMON STOCK OR PRE-FUNDED WARRANTS, INCLUDING THE APPLICABILITY AND EFFECT OF ANY U.S. FEDERAL NON-INCOME, STATE, LOCAL, TREATY AND NON-U.S. TAX LAWS.

This discussion is not a complete analysis or listing of all of the possible tax consequences and does not address all tax considerations that may be relevant to purchasers in light of their particular circumstances.

General Treatment of Pre-funded Warrants

Although the law in this area is not completely settled, the Pre-funded Warrants are generally expected to be treated as ordinary shares for U.S. federal income tax purposes and a holder of Pre-funded Warrants should generally be taxed in the same manner as a holder of ordinary shares. Our position with respect to the characterization of Pre-funded Warrants is not binding on the IRS and the IRS may treat the Pre-funded Warrants as warrants to acquire our common stock and, if so, the amount and character of your gain with respect to an investment in our Pre-funded Warrants could change. You should discuss with your tax advisor the consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the Pre-funded Warrants, as well as the exercise of, certain adjustments to, and any payments in respect of the Pre-funded Warrants (including potential alternative characterizations). The balance of this discussion generally assumes that the characterization described above is respected for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders

For purposes of this discussion, a "U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of our common stock or Pre-funded Warrants that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, any of the following:

- an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States;
- a corporation (or other entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia;
- an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or
- a trust if it (1) is subject to the primary supervision of a U.S. court and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (2) has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

Distributions

Subject to the discussion below under the subsection titled "Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders—Passive Foreign Investment Company Rules," generally, any distributions we make to a U.S. Holder of ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants, to the extent paid out of our current or accumulated earnings and profits (as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles), will constitute dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Such income (including any taxes withheld) will be includible in your gross income as ordinary income on the day actually or constructively received by you. Such dividends received from the ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants will be treated as foreign source income and will not be eligible for the dividends received deduction allowed to U.S. corporations under the Code. The following discussion assumes that all dividends will be paid in U.S. dollars. As used below, the term "dividend" means a distribution that constitutes a dividend for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

With respect to non-corporate U.S. Holders, certain dividends received from a "qualified foreign corporation" may be subject to reduced rates of taxation applicable to "qualified dividend income ('QDI')," provided that certain conditions are satisfied. A non-U.S. corporation (other than a corporation that is classified as a PFIC for the taxable year in which the dividend is paid or the preceding taxable year) should generally be a qualified foreign corporation if its shares, with respect to dividends received from the corporation, are readily tradable on an established U.S. securities market. Additionally, QDI does not include any dividend on any ordinary shares (i) with respect to which the U.S. Holder has not held such ordinary shares for 61 days or more during the 121-day period beginning on the date which is 60 days before the date on which such shares become ex-dividend with respect to such dividends and (ii) to the extent the U.S. Holder is not under an obligation (whether pursuant to a short sale or otherwise) to make related payments with respect to existing or substantially similar or related property. We believe, but cannot assure you, that the ordinary shares will be readily tradable on an established securities market in the United States and that we will be a qualified foreign corporation with respect to dividends paid on the ordinary shares. There can be no assurance that the ordinary shares will continue to be considered readily tradable on an established securities market in later years. The Pre-funded Warrants are not expected to be readily tradeable on an established securities market. U.S. Holders are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the availability of the reduced tax rate on dividends in their particular circumstances. Dividends received on the ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants will not be eligible for the dividends received deduction allowed to qualifying corporations under the Code. Furthermore, such reduced rate will not apply if we are a PFIC for the taxable year in wh

To the extent that the amount of any distribution exceeds our current and accumulated earnings and profits for the taxable year, as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles, the distribution will first be treated first as a non-taxable return of capital, causing a reduction in your adjusted basis in the ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants (thereby increasing the amount of gain, or decreasing the amount of loss, to be recognized by you on the subsequent disposition of ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants), and the balance in excess of your adjusted basis will be taxed as capital gain recognized on a sale or exchange, as described below under "Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders — Gain on Disposition of Our Ordinary Shares or Pre-funded Warrants." Because we do not maintain calculations of our earnings and profits under U.S. federal income tax principles, it is expected that distributions generally will be reported to U.S. Holders as dividends. Distributions of additional ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants to U.S. Holders that are part of a pro rata distribution to all of our shareholders generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax. The amount of any distribution of property other than cash will be the fair market value of such property on the date of distribution. However, under certain circumstances, it is possible that adjustments to the terms of the Pre-funded Warrant may be considered constructive distributions as described in "Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders — Certain Adjustments to the Pre-funded Warrants" and taxable as discussed above. A holder of a Pre-funded Warrant should consult its tax advisor regarding the tax treatment of any distribution with respect to such Pre-funded Warrants.

Passive Foreign Investment Company Rules

A non-U.S. corporation, such as the Company, will be classified as a passive foreign investment company, or PFIC, for any taxable year in which, either:

- at least 75% of its gross income is "passive income"; or
- at least 50% of its total gross assets (based on a quarterly average) is attributable to assets that produce "passive income" or are held for the production of "passive income."

For this purpose, cash and assets readily convertible into cash are categorized as passive assets and our goodwill and other unbooked intangibles associated with active business activities generally may be classified as active assets. Passive income generally includes dividends, interest, royalties, and rents (other than royalties and rents derived in the active conduct of a trade or business and not derived from a related person). If we own at least 25%, directly or indirectly, (by value) of shares of another corporation, we will be treated, for purposes of the PFIC tests, as owning our proportionate share of the other corporation's assets and receiving our proportionate share of the other corporation's income.

As of the date hereof, we have not made a determination of our PFIC status for our fiscal year ended March 31, 2024. Further, based on our operating history and the projected composition of our income and valuation of our assets, including goodwill, it is uncertain whether we will be a PFIC for our current taxable year or in future taxable years.

The determination of whether we are a PFIC is made annually and there are uncertainties in the application of the relevant rules. Our PFIC status will depend, in part, on the amount of cash that we raise in this offering and how quickly we utilize the cash in our business. Furthermore, because we may value our goodwill based on the market price of our ordinary shares, a decrease in the market price of our ordinary shares may also cause us to be classified as a PFIC for the current or any future taxable year. Accordingly, it is possible that we may be or become a PFIC in the current or any future taxable year or the IRS may take such position. If we are a PFIC for any taxable year during which you hold our ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants, you will be subject to special rules discussed below.

If we are a PFIC for any taxable year during which you hold our ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants, you will be subject to special tax rules, regardless of whether we remain a PFIC, with respect to any "excess distribution" received and any gain realized from the sale or other disposition (including, under certain circumstances, a pledge) of our ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants. Distributions received in a taxable year that are greater than 125% of the average annual distribution received during the shorter of the three preceding taxable years or your holding period for the ordinary shares or the Pre-funded Warrants will be treated as excess distributions. Under these special rules:

- the excess distribution or gain will be allocated ratably over your holding period for the ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants;
- the amount allocated to the current taxable year, and any taxable year prior to the first taxable year in your holding period in which we were a PFIC, will be treated as ordinary income; and
- the amount allocated to each other taxable year would be subject to tax at the highest rate in effect for that taxable year for individuals or
 corporations, as appropriate, and an interest charge would be imposed on the tax attributable to the allocated amount.

In addition, non-corporate U.S Holders will not be eligible for reduced rates of taxation on any dividends received from us if we are a PFIC in the taxable year in which such dividends are paid or in the preceding taxable year.

In general, if we are determined to be a PFIC, a U.S. Holder may avoid the adverse PFIC tax consequences described above in respect of our ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants by making and maintaining a timely and valid qualified electing fund ("QEF") election (if eligible to do so) to include in income its pro rata share of our net capital gains (as long-term capital gain) and other earnings and profits (as ordinary income), on a current basis, in each case whether or not distributed, in the first taxable year of the U.S. Holder in which or with which our taxable year ends and each subsequent taxable year.

However, a U.S. Holder may make a QEF election only if we annually provide such U.S. Holder with certain tax information, and we currently have not determined whether we will prepare or provide such information if we determine that we are a PFIC. As a result, a U.S. Holder should assume that a QEF election will not be available, and the remainder of this disclosure assumes that such election will not be available. Each U.S. Holder should consult its own tax advisor regarding the application of the QEF election rules to the ordinary shares, Pre-funded Warrants and ordinary shares upon exercise thereof.

If we are a PFIC, under certain circumstances a U.S. Holder may avoid the adverse PFIC tax consequences described above if such U.S. Holder makes a mark-to-market election. The mark-to-market election is available only for interests in the Company that constitute "marketable stock," generally, stock that is regularly traded on a national securities exchange that is registered with the SEC or on a foreign exchange or market that the IRS determines has rules sufficient to ensure that the market price represents a legitimate and sound fair market value. While we expect the ordinary shares to be considered marketable stock, a mark-to-market election is not expected to be available with respect to the Pre-funded Warrants. If made, a mark-to-market election would be effective for the taxable year for which the election was made and for all subsequent taxable years unless the ordinary shares cease to qualify as "marketable stock" for purposes of the PFIC rules or the IRS consents to the revocation of the election. Upon making the mark-to-market election, a U.S. Holder generally will include for each of its taxable years as ordinary income the excess, if any, of the fair market value of its ordinary shares. These amounts of ordinary income would not be eligible for the favorable tax rates applicable to qualified dividend income or long-term capital gains. The U.S. Holder also will recognize an ordinary loss in respect of the excess, if any, of its adjusted basis of its ordinary shares over the fair market value of its ordinary shares at the end of its taxable year (but only to the extent of the net amount of previously included income as a result of the mark-to-market election). The U.S. Holder's basis in its ordinary shares will be adjusted to reflect any such income or loss amounts, and any further gain recognized on a sale or other taxable disposition of its ordinary shares will be treated as ordinary income. U.S. Holders are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the availability and tax consequences of a ma

Gain on Disposition of Our Ordinary Shares or Pre-funded Warrants

Upon a sale or other taxable disposition of our ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants, a U.S. Holder generally will recognize capital gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between the amount realized and the U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants. Generally, your tax basis should be the amount paid for the ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants. Subject to the discussion under "Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders — Passive Foreign Investment Company Rules," above, such gain or loss generally will be capital gain or loss. Capital gain or loss will constitute long-term capital gain or loss if such U.S. Holder's holding period for the ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants exceeds one year. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to certain limitations. Such gain or loss generally will be U.S.-source gain or loss, which will generally limit the availability of foreign tax credits. U.S. Holders who recognize losses with respect to a disposition of our ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants should consult their own tax advisors regarding the tax treatment of such losses.

Exercise of Pre-funded Warrants

As discussed herein, a U.S. Holder may exercise the Pre-funded Warrant by payment of exercise price or through a cashless exercise. The U.S. federal income tax treatment of a cashless exercise of Pre-funded Warrants into our ordinary shares is unclear, and a U.S. Holder should consult their own tax advisors regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences of a cashless exercise of Pre-funded Warrants. In general, however, a U.S. Holder should not recognize gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes upon exercise of a Pre-funded Warrant pursuant to either method, except to the extent such U.S. Holder receives a cash payment for a fractional share that would otherwise have been issuable upon exercise of the Pre-funded Warrant, which will be treated as a sale subject to the rules described above under "Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders — Gain on Disposition of Our Ordinary Shares or Pre-funded Warrants." A U.S. Holder's initial tax basis in the common share received upon exercise of the Pre-funded Warrant generally should be equal to the sum of (i) such U.S. Holder's tax basis in the Pre-funded Warrant and (ii) the exercise price paid or treated as paid by such U.S. Holder on the exercise of the Pre-funded Warrant. A U.S. Holder's holding period in the ordinary shares received upon exercise generally should include such U.S. Holder's holding period in the Pre-funded Warrants exchanged therefor.

Certain Adjustments to the Pre-funded Warrants

Under Section 305 of the Code, an adjustment to the number of ordinary shares that will be issued on the exercise of the Pre-funded Warrants, or an adjustment to the exercise price of the Pre-funded Warrants, may be treated as a constructive distribution to a U.S. Holder of the Pre-funded Warrants if, and to the extent that, such adjustment has the effect of increasing your proportionate interest in our earnings and profits or assets, depending on the circumstances of such adjustment (for example, if such adjustment is to compensate for a distribution of cash or other property to our shareholders). Any such adjustment that is treated as a constructive distribution would be treated as a dividend to the extent described above under "Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders — Distributions." U.S. Holders should consult their tax advisor regarding the proper tax treatment of any such adjustment.

Lapse of Pre-funded Warrants

If a U.S. Holder allows a Pre-funded Warrant to expire unexercised, such U.S. Holder will recognize a capital loss in an amount equal to such U.S. Holder's tax basis in Pre-funded Warrant. Any such loss generally will be a long-term capital loss if the Pre-funded Warrant is held for more than one year. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to certain limitations.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Information reporting requirements generally will apply to payments of dividends (including constructive dividends) on the ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants and to the proceeds of a sale or other disposition of ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants paid by us to you unless you are an exempt recipient, such as certain corporations. Backup withholding (currently at a rate of 24%) will apply to those payments if a U.S. Holder fails to provide their taxpayer identification number, or certification of exempt status, or if a U.S. Holder otherwise fails to comply with applicable requirements to establish an exemption.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Rather, any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be allowed as a refund or a credit against a U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability, if any, provided the required information is timely furnished to the IRS. Prospective purchasers should consult their own tax advisors regarding their qualification for exemption from information reporting and backup withholding and the procedure for obtaining such exemption.

Foreign Asset Reporting

Certain U.S. Holders are required to report information relating to an interest in ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants, subject to certain exceptions (including an exception for ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants held in accounts maintained by U.S. financial institutions), by attaching a complete Internal Revenue Service Form 8938, Statement of Specified Foreign Financial Assets, with their tax return for each year in which they hold ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants. These rules impose penalties if a U.S. Holder is required to submit such information to the IRS and fails to do so. You are urged to consult your own tax advisors regarding your information reporting obligations, if any, with respect to your ownership of ordinary shares or Pre-funded Warrants.

Material British Virgin Islands Tax Consideration

The following summary contains a description of certain British Virgin Islands and U.S. federal income tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of ordinary shares, but it does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all the tax considerations that may be relevant to a decision to purchase ordinary shares. The summary is based upon the tax laws of British Virgin Islands and regulations thereunder and on the tax laws of the U.S. and regulations thereunder as of the date hereof, which are subject to change.

British Virgin Islands Tax Considerations

Prospective investors should consult their professional advisers on the possible tax consequences of buying, holding or selling any Shares under the laws of their country of citizenship, residence or domicile.

Under Existing British Virgin Islands Laws.

The Company and all dividends, interest, rents, royalties, compensation and other amounts paid by the Company to persons who are not resident in the British Virgin Islands (the "BVI") and any capital gains realized with respect to any shares, debt obligations, or other securities of the Company by persons who are not resident in the BVI are exempt from all provisions of the Income Tax Ordinance in the BVI.

No estate, inheritance, succession or gift tax, rate, duty, levy or other charge is payable by persons who are not resident in the BVI with respect to any shares, debt obligation or other securities of the Company.

All instruments relating to transfers of property to or by the Company and all instruments relating to transactions in respect of the shares, debt obligations or other securities of the Company and all instruments relating to other transactions relating to the business of the Company are exempt from payment of stamp duty in the BVI. This assumes that the Company does not hold an interest in real estate in the BVI.

There are currently no withholding taxes or exchange control regulations in the BVI applicable to the Company or its members.

UNDERWRITING

ThinkEquity LLC is acting as the representative of the underwriters of the offering. We have entered into an underwriting agreement dated December , 2024 with the representative. Subject to the terms and conditions of the underwriting agreement, we have agreed to sell to each underwriter named below, and each underwriter named below has severally agreed to purchase, at the public offering price less the underwriting discounts set forth on the cover page of this prospectus supplement, the number of ordinary shares (and/or Pre-funded Warrants in lieu thereof) at the public offering price, less the underwriting discount, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus supplement, listed next to its name in the following table:

UnderwriterNumber of Ordinary
SharesNumber of Pre-Funded
WarrantsThinkEquity LLCSharesWarrants

Total

The underwriters are committed to purchase all the ordinary shares (and/or Pre-funded Warrants in lieu thereof) offered by us. The obligations of the underwriters may be terminated upon the occurrence of certain events specified in the underwriting agreement. Furthermore, the underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the underwriters to pay for and accept delivery of the securities offered by us in this prospectus supplement are subject to various representations and warranties and other customary conditions specified in the underwriting agreement, such as receipt by the underwriters of officers' certificates and legal opinions.

We have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against specified liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, and to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make in respect thereof.

The underwriters are offering the ordinary shares (and/or Pre-funded Warrants in lieu thereof) subject to prior sale, when, as and if issued to and accepted by them, subject to approval of legal matters by their counsel and other conditions specified in the underwriting agreement. The underwriters reserve the right to withdraw, cancel or modify offers to the public and to reject orders in whole or in part.

We have granted the representative an over-allotment option. This option, which is exercisable for up to 45 days after the date of this prospectus supplement, permits the underwriters to purchase up to an aggregate of additional ordinary shares (and/or Pre-funded Warrants in lieu thereof) (equal to 15% of the total number of ordinary shares and/or Pre-funded Warrants sold in this offering) at the public offering price per share, less underwriting discount, solely to cover over-allotments, if any. If the underwriters exercise this option in whole or in part, then the underwriters will be severally committed, subject to the conditions described in the underwriting agreement, to purchase the additional ordinary shares (and/or Pre-funded Warrants in lieu thereof) in proportion to their respective commitments set forth in the prior table.

Discounts, Commissions and Reimbursement

The representative has advised us that the underwriters propose to offer the ordinary shares (and/or Pre-funded Warrants in lieu thereof) to the public at the initial public offering price per security set forth on the cover page of this prospectus supplement. The underwriters may offer shares (and/or Pre-funded Warrants in lieu thereof) to securities dealers at that price less a concession of not more than \$ per share or Pre-funded Warrant of which up to \$ per share or Pre-funded Warrant may be reallowed to other dealers. After the initial offering to the public, the public offering price and other selling terms may be changed by the representative.

The following table summarizes the underwriting discounts and commissions and proceeds, before expenses, to us assuming both no exercise and full exercise by the underwriters of their over-allotment option:

			Total		
		Per Pre-Funded	Without Over-	With Over-	
	Per Share	Warrant	Allotment Option	Allotment Option	
Public offering price	\$	\$	\$	\$	
Underwriting discount (7%)	\$	\$	\$	\$	
Proceeds, before expenses, to us	\$	\$	\$	\$	

We have paid an expense deposit of \$35,000 to the representative, which will be applied against the out-of-pocket accountable expenses that will be paid by us to the underwriters in connection with this offering, and will be reimbursed to us to the extent not actually incurred in compliance with FINRA Rule 5110(g)(4)(A). In addition, we have also agreed to pay the following expenses of the underwriters relating to the offering: (a) all fees, expenses and disbursements relating to background checks of our officers and directors in an amount not to exceed \$15,000 in the aggregate; (b) all filing fees and communication expenses associated with the review of this offering by FINRA; (c) all fees, expenses and disbursements relating to the registration, qualification or exemption of securities offered under the securities laws of foreign jurisdictions designated by the underwriter, including the reasonable fees and expenses of the underwriter's blue sky counsel; (d) all fees and expenses relating to the listing of the shares on the Nasdaq Global Market; (e) the costs associated with bound volumes of the public offering materials as well as commemorative mementos and lucite tombstones, (f) the fees and expenses of the representatives' legal counsel incurred in connection with this offering in an amount up to \$125,000; (g) the \$29,500 cost associated with the use of Ipreo's book building, prospectus tracking and compliance software for the Offering; (h) \$10,000 for data services and communications expenses; and (i) up to \$10,000 of the representative's actual accountable road show expenses for the offering, provided that the aggregate amount of such reimbursed expenses of the representative shall not exceed \$160,000 in the aggregate.

We estimate the expenses of this offering payable by us, not including underwriting discounts and commissions, will be approximately \$160,000.

Representative Warrants

Upon the closing of this offering, we have agreed to issue to the representative warrants, or the Representative's Warrants, to purchase a number of ordinary shares equal to 5% of the aggregate number of ordinary shares (and/or Pre-funded Warrants in lieu thereof) sold in this offering (the "Representative's Warrants"). The Representative's Warrants will be exercisable at a per share exercise price equal to 125% of the public offering price per ordinary share sold in this offering. The Representative's Warrants are exercisable at any time and from time to time, in whole or in part, during the four and one-half year period commencing six months from the date of the underwriting agreement related to this offering. The Representative's Warrants also provide for one demand registration right of the shares underlying the Representative's Warrants, and unlimited "piggyback" registration rights with respect to the registration of the ordinary shares underlying the Representative's Warrants and customary antidilution provisions. The demand registration right provided will not be greater than five years from the effective date of the registration statement related to this offering in compliance with FINRA Rule 5110(g)(8)(C). The piggyback registration right provided will not be greater than seven years from the effective date of the registration statement related to this offering in compliance with FINRA Rule 5110(g)(8)(D).

The Representative's Warrants and the ordinary shares underlying the Representative's Warrants have been deemed compensation by the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, or FINRA, and are therefore subject to a 180-day lock-up pursuant to Rule 5110(e)(1) of FINRA. The representative, or permitted assignees under such rule, may not sell, transfer, assign, pledge, or hypothecate the Representative's Warrants or the securities underlying the Representative's Warrants, nor will the representative engage in any hedging, short sale, derivative, put, or call transaction that would result in the effective economic disposition of the Representative's Warrants or the underlying shares for a period of 180 days from the effective date of the registration statement. Additionally, the Representative's Warrants may not be sold transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated for a 180-day period following the effective date of the registration statement except to any underwriter and selected dealer participating in the offering and their bona fide officers or partners. The Representative's Warrants will provide for adjustment in the number and price of the Representative's Warrants and the ordinary shares underlying such Representative's Warrants in the event of recapitalization, merger, stock split or other structural transaction, or a future financing undertaken by us.

Right of First Refusal

Until March , 2025 if the gross proceeds from the Offering are \$10 million or more, the representative shall have an irrevocable right of first refusal to act as sole investment banker, sole book-runner and/or sole placement agent, at the representative sole discretion, for each and every future public and private equity and debt offerings for the Company, or any successor to or any subsidiary of the Company, including all equity linked financings, on terms customary to the representative. In the event such gross proceeds do not exceed \$10 million, then such right of first refusal shall continue to January , 2025. The representative shall have the sole right to determine whether or not any other broker-dealer shall have the right to participate in any such offering and the economic terms of any such participation. The representative will not have more than one opportunity to waive or terminate the right of first refusal in consideration of any payment or fee.

Lock-Up Agreements

The Company, each of its directors and officers and certain 5% or greater holders of the Company's outstanding ordinary shares as of the date of this prospectus supplement, have agreed for a period of (i) three months in the case of the Company and such holders of ordinary shares after the date of this prospectus supplement (one month, in the case of the Company if the gross proceeds from this offering do not exceed \$10 million) or (ii) six months after the date of this prospectus supplement in the case of the Company's directors and officers, without the prior written consent of the representative, not to directly or indirectly:

- issue (in the case of us), offer, pledge, sell, contract to sell, sell any option or contract to purchase, purchase any option or contract to sell, grant any option, right or warrant to purchase, lend or otherwise transfer or dispose of any ordinary shares or other capital stock or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for our ordinary shares or other capital stock; or
- in the case of us, file or cause the filing of any registration statement under the Securities Act with respect to any ordinary shares or other capital stock or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for our ordinary shares or other capital stock; or
- complete any offering of debt securities of the Company, other than entering into a line of credit, term loan arrangement or other debt instrument with a traditional bank; or
- enter into any swap or other agreement, arrangement, hedge or transaction that transfers to another, in whole or in part, directly or indirectly, any
 of the economic consequences of ownership of our ordinary shares or other capital stock or any securities convertible into or exercisable or
 exchangeable for our ordinary shares or other capital stock, whether any transaction described in any of the foregoing bullet points is to be settled
 by delivery of our ordinary shares or other capital stock, other securities, in cash or otherwise, or publicly announce an intention to do any of the
 foregoing.

Electronic Offer, Sale and Distribution of Securities

A prospectus in electronic format may be made available on the websites maintained by one or more of the underwriters or selling group members. The representative may agree to allocate a number of securities to underwriters and selling group members for sale to its online brokerage account holders. Internet distributions will be allocated by the underwriters and selling group members that will make internet distributions on the same basis as other allocations. Other than the prospectus in electronic format, the information on these websites is not part of, nor incorporated by reference into, this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, has not been approved or endorsed by us, and should not be relied upon by investors.

Stabilization

In connection with this offering, the underwriters may engage in stabilizing transactions, over-allotment transactions, syndicate-covering transactions, penalty bids and purchases to cover positions created by short sales.

Stabilizing transactions permit bids to purchase shares so long as the stabilizing bids do not exceed a specified maximum, and are engaged in for the purpose of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the shares while the offering is in progress.

Over-allotment transactions involve sales by the underwriters of shares in excess of the number of shares the underwriters are obligated to purchase. This creates a syndicate short position which may be either a covered short position or a naked short position. In a covered short position, the number of shares over-allotted by the underwriters is not greater than the number of shares that they may purchase in the over-allotment option. In a naked short position, the number of shares involved is greater than the number of shares in the over-allotment option. The underwriters may close out any short position by exercising their over-allotment option and/or purchasing shares in the open market.

Syndicate covering transactions involve purchases of shares in the open market after the distribution has been completed in order to cover syndicate short positions. In determining the source of shares to close out the short position, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of shares available for purchase in the open market as compared with the price at which they may purchase shares through exercise of the over-allotment option. If the underwriters sell more shares than could be covered by exercise of the over-allotment option and, therefore, have a naked short position can be closed out only by buying shares in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that after pricing there could be downward pressure on the price of the shares in the open market that could adversely affect investors who purchase in the offering.

Penalty bids permit the representative to reclaim a selling concession from a syndicate member when the shares originally sold by that syndicate member are purchased in stabilizing or syndicate covering transactions to cover syndicate short positions.

These stabilizing transactions, syndicate covering transactions and penalty bids may have the effect of raising or maintaining the market price of our ordinary shares or preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of our ordinary shares. As a result, the price of our ordinary shares in the open market may be higher than it would otherwise be in the absence of these transactions. Neither we nor the underwriters make any representation or prediction as to the effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of our ordinary shares. These transactions may be effected on Nasdaq, in the over-the-counter market or otherwise and, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time.

Other Relationships

Certain of the underwriters and their affiliates may in the future provide various investment banking, commercial banking and other financial services for us and our affiliates for which they may in the future receive customary fees.

Offer restrictions outside the United States

Other than in the United States, no action has been taken by us or the underwriters that would permit a public offering of the securities offered by this prospectus supplement in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required. The securities offered by this prospectus may not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, nor may this prospectus supplement or any other offering material or advertisements in connection with the offer and sale of any such securities be distributed or published in any jurisdiction, except under circumstances that will result in compliance with the applicable rules and regulations of that jurisdiction. Persons into whose possession this prospectus supplement comes are advised to inform themselves about and to observe any restrictions relating to the offering and the distribution of this prospectus supplement. This prospectus supplement does not constitute an offer to sell or a solicitation of an offer to buy any securities offered by this prospectus supplement in any jurisdiction in which such an offer or a solicitation is unlawful.

Australia

This prospectus supplement is not a disclosure document under Chapter 6D of the Australian Corporations Act, has not been lodged with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission and does not purport to include the information required of a disclosure document under Chapter 6D of the Australian Corporations Act. Accordingly, (i) the offer of the securities under this prospectus supplement is only made to persons to whom it is lawful to offer the securities without disclosure under Chapter 6D of the Australian Corporations Act under one or more exemptions set out in section 708 of the Australian Corporations Act, (ii) this prospectus supplement is made available in Australia only to those persons as set forth in clause (i) above, and (iii) the offeree must be sent a notice stating in substance that by accepting this offer, the offeree represents that the offeree is such a person as set forth in clause (i) above, and, unless permitted under the Australian Corporations Act, agrees not to sell or offer for sale within Australia any of the securities sold to the offeree within 12 months after its transfer to the offeree under this prospectus supplement.

China

The information in this document does not constitute a public offer of the securities, whether by way of sale or subscription, in the People's Republic of China (excluding, for purposes of this paragraph, Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Macau Special Administrative Region and Taiwan). The securities may not be offered or sold directly or indirectly in the PRC to legal or natural persons other than directly to "qualified domestic institutional investors."

European Economic Area—Belgium, Germany, Luxembourg and Netherlands

The information in this document has been prepared on the basis that all offers of securities will be made pursuant to an exemption under the Directive 2003/71/EC ("Prospectus Directive"), as implemented in Member States of the European Economic Area (each, a "Relevant Member State"), from the requirement to produce a prospectus for offers of securities.

An offer to the public of securities has not been made, and may not be made, in a Relevant Member State except pursuant to one of the following exemptions under the Prospectus Directive as implemented in that Relevant Member State:

- to legal entities that are authorized or regulated to operate in the financial markets or, if not so authorized or regulated, whose corporate purpose is solely to invest in securities;
- to any legal entity that has two or more of (i) an average of at least 250 employees during its last fiscal year; (ii) a total balance sheet of more than €43,000,000 (as shown on its last annual unconsolidated or consolidated financial statements) and (iii) an annual net turnover of more than €50,000,000 (as shown on its last annual unconsolidated or consolidated financial statements);
- to fewer than 100 natural or legal persons (other than qualified investors within the meaning of Article 2(1)(e) of the Prospectus Directive) subject to obtaining the prior consent of the Company or any underwriter for any such offer; or
- in any other circumstances falling within Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive, provided that no such offer of securities shall result in a requirement for the publication by the Company of a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive.

France

This document is not being distributed in the context of a public offering of financial securities (offre au public de titres financiers) in France within the meaning of Article L.411-1 of the French Monetary and Financial Code (Code Monétaire et Financier) and Articles 211-1 et seq. of the General Regulation of the French Autorité des marchés financiers ("AMF"). The securities have not been offered or sold and will not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, to the public in France.

This document and any other offering material relating to the securities have not been, and will not be, submitted to the AMF for approval in France and, accordingly, may not be distributed or caused to distributed, directly or indirectly, to the public in France.

Such offers, sales and distributions have been and shall only be made in France to (i) qualified investors (*investisseurs qualifiés*) acting for their own account, as defined in and in accordance with Articles L.411-2-II-2° and D.411-1 to D.411-3, D.744-1, D.754-1; and D.764-1 of the French Monetary and Financial Code and any implementing regulation and/or (ii) a restricted number of non-qualified investors (*cercle restreint d'investisseurs*) acting for their own account, as defined in and in accordance with Articles L.411-2-II-2° and D.411-4, D.744-1, D.754-1; and D.764-1 of the French Monetary and Financial Code and any implementing regulation.

Pursuant to Article 211-3 of the General Regulation of the AMF, investors in France are informed that the securities cannot be distributed (directly or indirectly) to the public by the investors otherwise than in accordance with Articles L.411-1, L.411-2, L.412-1 and L.621-8 to L.621-8-3 of the French Monetary and Financial Code.

Ireland

The information in this document does not constitute a prospectus under any Irish laws or regulations and this document has not been filed with or approved by any Irish regulatory authority as the information has not been prepared in the context of a public offering of securities in Ireland within the meaning of the Irish Prospectus (Directive 2003/71/EC) Regulations 2005 (the "Prospectus Regulations"). The securities have not been offered or sold, and will not be offered, sold or delivered directly or indirectly in Ireland by way of a public offering, except to (i) qualified investors as defined in Regulation 2(l) of the Prospectus Regulations and (ii) fewer than 100 natural or legal persons who are not qualified investors.

Israel

The securities offered by this prospectus supplement have not been approved or disapproved by the Israeli Securities Authority (the ISA), or ISA, nor have such securities been registered for sale in Israel. The shares may not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, to the public in Israel, absent the publication of a prospectus. The ISA has not issued permits, approvals or licenses in connection with the offering or publishing the prospectus; nor has it authenticated the details included herein, confirmed their reliability or completeness, or rendered an opinion as to the quality of the securities being offered. Any resale in Israel, directly or indirectly, to the public of the securities offered by this prospectus is subject to restrictions on transferability and must be effected only in compliance with the Israeli securities laws and regulations.

Italy

The offering of the securities in the Republic of Italy has not been authorized by the Italian Securities and Exchange Commission (*Commissione Nazionale per le Societé Aga e la Borsa*, "CONSOB") pursuant to the Italian securities legislation and, accordingly, no offering material relating to the securities may be distributed in Italy and such securities may not be offered or sold in Italy in a public offer within the meaning of Article 1.1(t) of Legislative Decree No. 58 of 24 February 1998 ("Decree No. 58"), other than:

- to Italian qualified investors, as defined in Article 100 of Decree no.58 by reference to Article 34-ter of CONSOB Regulation no. 11971 of 14 May 1999 ("Regulation no. 11971") as amended ("Qualified Investors"); and
- in other circumstances that are exempt from the rules on public offer pursuant to Article 100 of Decree No. 58 and Article 34-ter of Regulation No. 11971 as amended.

Any offer, sale or delivery of the securities or distribution of any offer document relating to the securities in Italy (excluding placements where a Qualified Investor solicits an offer from the issuer) under the paragraphs above must be:

- made by investment firms, banks or financial intermediaries permitted to conduct such activities in Italy in accordance with Legislative Decree
 No. 385 of 1 September 1993 (as amended), Decree No. 58, CONSOB Regulation No. 16190 of 29 October 2007 and any other applicable laws;
 and
- in compliance with all relevant Italian securities, tax and exchange controls and any other applicable laws.

Any subsequent distribution of the securities in Italy must be made in compliance with the public offer and prospectus requirement rules provided under Decree No. 58 and the Regulation No. 11971 as amended, unless an exception from those rules applies. Failure to comply with such rules may result in the sale of such securities being declared null and void and in the liability of the entity transferring the securities for any damages suffered by the investors.

Japan

The securities have not been and will not be registered under Article 4, paragraph 1 of the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law of Japan (Law No. 25 of 1948), as amended (the "FIEL") pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements applicable to a private placement of securities to Qualified Institutional Investors (as defined in and in accordance with Article 2, paragraph 3 of the FIEL and the regulations promulgated thereunder). Accordingly, the securities may not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan other than Qualified Institutional Investors. Any Qualified Institutional Investor who acquires securities may not resell them to any person in Japan that is not a Qualified Institutional Investor, and acquisition by any such person of securities is conditional upon the execution of an agreement to that effect.

Portugal

This document is not being distributed in the context of a public offer of financial securities (oferta pública de valores mobiliários) in Portugal, within the meaning of Article 109 of the Portuguese Securities Code (Código dos Valores Mobiliários). The securities have not been offered or sold and will not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, to the public in Portugal. This document and any other offering material relating to the securities have not been, and will not be, submitted to the Portuguese Securities Market Commission (Comissão do Mercado de Valores Mobiliários) for approval in Portugal and, accordingly, may not be distributed or caused to distributed, directly or indirectly, to the public in Portugal, other than under circumstances that are deemed not to qualify as a public offer under the Portuguese Securities Code. Such offers, sales and distributions of securities in Portugal are limited to persons who are "qualified investors" (as defined in the Portuguese Securities Code). Only such investors may receive this document and they may not distribute it or the information contained in it to any other person.

Sweden

This document has not been, and will not be, registered with or approved by *Finansinspektionen* (the Swedish Financial Supervisory Authority). Accordingly, this document may not be made available, nor may the securities be offered for sale in Sweden, other than under circumstances that are deemed not to require a prospectus under the Swedish Financial Instruments Trading Act (1991:980) (Sw. lag (1991:980) *om handel med finansiella instrument*). Any offering of securities in Sweden is limited to persons who are "qualified investors" (as defined in the Financial Instruments Trading Act). Only such investors may receive this document and they may not distribute it or the information contained in it to any other person.

Switzerland

The securities may not be publicly offered in Switzerland and will not be listed on the SIX Swiss Exchange ("SIX") or on any other stock exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. This document has been prepared without regard to the disclosure standards for issuance prospectuses under art. 652a or art. 1156 of the Swiss Code of Obligations or the disclosure standards for listing prospectuses under art. 27 ff. of the SIX Listing Rules or the listing rules of any other stock exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. Neither this document nor any other offering material relating to the securities may be publicly distributed or otherwise made publicly available in Switzerland.

Neither this document nor any other offering material relating to the securities have been or will be filed with or approved by any Swiss regulatory authority. In particular, this document will not be filed with, and the offer of securities will not be supervised by, the Swiss Financial Market Supervisory Authority (FINMA).

This document is personal to the recipient only and not for general circulation in Switzerland.

United Arab Emirates

Neither this document nor the securities have been approved, disapproved or passed on in any way by the Central Bank of the United Arab Emirates or any other governmental authority in the United Arab Emirates, nor has the Company received authorization or licensing from the Central Bank of the United Arab Emirates or any other governmental authority in the United Arab Emirates to market or sell the securities within the United Arab Emirates. This document does not constitute and may not be used for the purpose of an offer or invitation. No services relating to the securities, including the receipt of applications and/or the allotment or redemption of such shares, may be rendered within the United Arab Emirates by the Company.

No offer or invitation to subscribe for securities is valid or permitted in the Dubai International Financial Centre.

United Kingdom

Neither the information in this document nor any other document relating to the offer has been delivered for approval to the Financial Services Authority in the United Kingdom and no prospectus (within the meaning of section 85 of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000, as amended ("FSMA") has been published or is intended to be published in respect of the securities. This document is issued on a confidential basis to "qualified investors" (within the meaning of section 86(7) of FSMA) in the United Kingdom, and the securities may not be offered or sold in the United Kingdom by means of this document, any accompanying letter or any other document, except in circumstances which do not require the publication of a prospectus pursuant to section 86(1) FSMA. This document should not be distributed, published or reproduced, in whole or in part, nor may its contents be disclosed by recipients to any other person in the United Kingdom.

Any invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of section 21 of FSMA) received in connection with the issue or sale of the securities has only been communicated or caused to be communicated and will only be communicated or caused to be communicated in the United Kingdom in circumstances in which section 21(1) of FSMA does not apply to the Company.

In the United Kingdom, this document is being distributed only to, and is directed at, persons (i) who have professional experience in matters relating to investments falling within Article 19(5) (investment professionals) of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (Financial Promotions) Order 2005 ("FPO"), (ii) who fall within the categories of persons referred to in Article 49(2)(a) to (d) (high net worth companies, unincorporated associations, etc.) of the FPO or (iii) to whom it may otherwise be lawfully communicated (together "relevant persons"). The investments to which this document relates are available only to, and any invitation, offer or agreement to purchase will be engaged in only with, relevant persons. Any person who is not a relevant person should not act or rely on this document or any of its contents.

Canada

The securities may be sold in Canada only to purchasers purchasing, or deemed to be purchasing, as principal that are accredited investors, as defined in National Instrument 45-106 Prospectus Exemptions or subsection 73.3(1) of the Securities Act (Ontario), and are permitted clients, as defined in National Instrument 31-103 Registration Requirements, Exemptions and Ongoing Registrant Obligations. Any resale of the securities must be made in accordance with an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the prospectus requirements of applicable securities laws. Securities legislation in certain provinces or territories of Canada may provide a purchaser with remedies for rescission or damages if this prospectus (including any amendment thereto) contains a misrepresentation, provided that the remedies for rescission or damages are exercised by the purchaser within the time limit prescribed by the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory. The purchaser should refer to any applicable provisions of the securities legislation of the purchaser's province or territory for particulars of these rights or consult with a legal advisor. Pursuant to section 3A.3 of National Instrument 33-105 Underwriting Conflicts (NI 33-105), the underwriters are not required to comply with the disclosure requirements of NI33-105 regarding underwriter conflicts of interest in connection with this offering.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the ordinary shares and other legal matters related to this offering will be passed upon by Maples & Calder. Loeb & Loeb LLP is representing the underwriters in connection with certain legal matters related to this offering.

EXPERTS

The financial statements as of March 31, 2024 and 2023, and for the years then ended incorporated by reference in this Prospectus and in the Registration Statement have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of ASA & Associates LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, incorporated herein by reference, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting. The report on the financial statements contains an explanatory paragraph regarding the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

This prospectus supplement is part of a registration statement on Form S-3 that we filed with the SEC under the Securities Act and does not contain all the information set forth in the registration statement. Whenever a reference is made in this prospectus supplement to any of our contracts, agreements or other documents, the reference may not be complete, and you should refer to the exhibits that are a part of the registration statement of which this prospectus supplement is a part, or the exhibits to the reports or other documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement for a copy of such contract, agreement or other document.

Because we are subject to the information and reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, we file annual, quarterly and special reports, and other information with the SEC. Our SEC filings are available to the public over the Internet at the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov or on our website at http://www.roadzen.ai.

The website addresses referenced herein are not intended to function as hyperlinks, and the information contained in our website and in the SEC's website is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and should not be considered to be part of this prospectus supplement.

INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference into this prospectus supplement the information contained in other documents we file with the SEC, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. Any statement contained in any document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference herein shall be deemed to be modified or superseded, for purposes of this prospectus supplement, to the extent that a statement contained in or omitted from this prospectus supplement, or in any other subsequently filed document that also is or is deemed to be incorporated by reference herein, modifies or supersedes such statement. Any such statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus supplement. This prospectus supplement incorporates by reference our documents listed below and any future filings we make with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act until all of the securities are sold:

- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2024, filed with the SEC on July 1, 2024, as amended;
- our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended June 30, 2024, filed with the SEC on August 13, 2024;
- our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the six months ended September 30, 2024, filed with the SEC on November 13, 2024;
- our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on <u>December 12, 2024</u>; <u>November 8, 2024</u>; <u>September 27, 2024</u>; <u>July 31, 2024</u>; <u>July 23, 2024</u>; <u>July 18, 2024</u>, <u>April 26, 2024</u> and <u>April 4, 2024</u>;
- the description of our ordinary shares contained in our Registration Statement on Form S-4 (Registration No. 333-269747) initially filed with the SEC on <u>February 14, 2023</u>, as amended, and declared effective by the SEC on <u>August 14, 2023</u>, and any amendment or report filed with the SEC for purposes of updating such description;
- all reports and other documents subsequently filed by us pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 and 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of this prospectus and prior to the termination or completion of the offering of securities under this prospectus shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus and to be a part hereof from the date of filing such reports and other documents.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, we are not incorporating any document or portion thereof or information deemed to have been furnished and not filed in accordance with SEC rules.

Documents incorporated by reference are available from us, without charge. You may obtain documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement by requesting them in writing or by telephone at the following address:

Roadzen Inc.
111 Anza Blvd
Suite 109
Burlingame, California 94010
Attn: Corporate Secretary

Phone: (650) 414-3530

Roadzen Inc.			

\$100,000,000

ORDINARY SHARES
PREFERENCE SHARES
WARRANTS
SUBSCRIPTION RIGHTS
DEBT SECURITIES
UNITS

We may offer and sell from time to time, in one or more series, any one of the following securities of our company, for total gross proceeds of up to \$100,000,000:

- ordinary shares;
- preference shares;
- warrants to purchase our securities;
- subscription rights to purchase any of the foregoing securities;
- secured or unsecured debt securities consisting of notes, debentures or other evidences of indebtedness which may be senior debt securities, senior subordinated debt securities or subordinated debt securities, each of which may be convertible into equity securities; or
- units comprised of, or other combinations of, the foregoing securities.

We may offer and sell these securities separately or together, in one or more series or classes and in amounts, at prices and on terms described in one or more offerings. We may offer securities through underwriting syndicates managed or co-managed by one or more underwriters or dealers, through agents or directly to purchasers. The prospectus supplement for each offering of securities will describe in detail the plan of distribution for that offering. For general information about the distribution of securities offered, please see "Plan of Distribution" in this prospectus.

Each time our securities are offered, we will provide a prospectus supplement containing more specific information about the particular offering and attach it to this prospectus. The prospectus supplements may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus.

This prospectus may not be used to offer or sell securities without a prospectus supplement which includes a description of the method and terms of this offering.

Our ordinary shares are listed on The Nasdaq Stock Market under the symbol "RDZN." If we decide to seek a listing of any preference shares, warrants, subscriptions rights, debt securities or units offered by this prospectus, the related prospectus supplement will disclose the exchange or market on which the securities will be listed, if any, or where we have made an application for listing, if any.

Investing in our securities involves certain risks. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page S-2 and the risk factors in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, which is incorporated by reference herein, as well as in any other recently filed quarterly or current reports and, if any, in the relevant prospectus supplement. We urge you to carefully read this prospectus and the accompanying prospectus supplement, together with the documents we incorporate by reference, describing the terms of these securities before investing.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this Prospectus is November 12, 2024.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
About This Prospectus	S-ii
Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	S-iii
The Company	S-1
Risk Factors	S-2
<u>Use of Proceeds</u>	S-3
Plan of Distribution	S-4
Description of Securities We May Offer	S-7
<u>Legal Matters</u>	S-25
<u>Experts</u>	S-25
Where You Can Find Additional Information	S-25
<u>Incorporation of Documents By Reference</u>	S-25
S-i	

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement on Form S-3 that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, utilizing a "shelf" registration process. Under this shelf registration process, we may offer and sell, either individually or in combination, in one or more offerings, any of the securities described in this prospectus, for total gross proceeds of up to \$100,000,000. This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities we may offer. Each time we offer securities under this prospectus, we will provide a prospectus supplement to this prospectus that will contain more specific information about the terms of that offering. We may also authorize one or more free writing prospectuses to be provided to you that may contain material information relating to these offerings. The prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus that we may authorize to be provided to you may also add, update or change any of the information contained in this prospectus or in the documents that we have incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

We urge you to read carefully this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement and any free writing prospectuses we have authorized for use in connection with a specific offering, together with the information incorporated herein by reference as described under the heading "Incorporation of Documents by Reference," before investing in any of the securities being offered. You should rely only on the information contained in, or incorporated by reference into, this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement, along with the information contained in any free writing prospectuses we have authorized for use in connection with a specific offering. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different or additional information. This prospectus is an offer to sell only the securities offered hereby, but only under circumstances and in jurisdictions where it is lawful to do so.

The information appearing in this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus is accurate only as of the date on the front of the document and any information we have incorporated by reference is accurate only as of the date of the document incorporated by reference, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus, or any sale of a security.

This prospectus contains summaries of certain provisions contained in some of the documents described herein, but reference is made to the actual documents for complete information. All of the summaries are qualified in their entirety by the actual documents. Copies of some of the documents referred to herein have been filed, will be filed or will be incorporated by reference as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, and you may obtain copies of those documents as described below under the section entitled "Where You Can Find Additional Information."

This prospectus contains, or incorporates by reference, trademarks, tradenames, service marks and service names of Roadzen Inc. and its subsidiaries. Unless the context otherwise requires, the terms "Roadzen," the "Company," "we," "us," "our" and similar terms used in this prospectus refer to Roadzen Inc.

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein may contain forward looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. All statements other than statements of historical fact contained in this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein, including statements regarding future events, our future financial performance, business strategy, and plans and objectives of management for future operations, are forward-looking statements. We have attempted to identify forward-looking statements by terminology including "anticipates," "believes," "can," "continue," "could," "estimates," "expects," "intends," "may," "plans," "potential," "predicts," "should," or "will" or the negative of these terms or other comparable terminology. Although we do not make forward looking statements unless we believe we have a reasonable basis for doing so, we cannot guarantee their accuracy. These statements are only predictions and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors, including the risks outlined under "Risk Factors" or elsewhere in this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein, which may cause our or our industry's actual results, levels of activity, performance or achievements expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements to differ materially. Moreover, we operate in a highly regulated and rapidly changing environment. New risks emerge from time to time and it is not possible for us to predict all risk factors, nor can we address the impact of all factors on our business or the extent to which any factor, or combination of factors, may cause our actual results to differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements.

We have based these forward-looking statements largely on our current expectations and projections about future events and financial trends that we believe may affect our financial condition, results of operations, business strategy, short term and long term business operations, and financial needs. These forward-looking statements are subject to certain risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual results to differ materially from those reflected in the forward looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include, but are not limited to, those discussed in this prospectus, and in particular, the risks discussed below and under the heading "Risk Factors" and those discussed in other documents we file with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC. The following discussion should be read in conjunction with the financial statements for the fiscal years ended March 31, 2024 and 2023 and notes incorporated by reference therein. We undertake no obligation to revise or publicly release the results of any revision to these forward-looking statements, except as required by law. In light of these risks, uncertainties and assumptions, the forward-looking events and circumstances discussed in this prospectus may not occur and actual results could differ materially and adversely from those anticipated or implied in the forward-looking statement.

You should not place undue reliance on any forward-looking statement, each of which applies only as of the date of this prospectus. Except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update or revise publicly any of the forward-looking statements after the date of this prospectus to conform our statements to actual results or changed expectations.

Any forward-looking statement you read in this prospectus or any document incorporated by reference reflects our current views with respect to future events and is subject to these and other risks, uncertainties and assumptions relating to our operations, operating results, growth strategy and liquidity. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements because such statements speak only as to the date when made. We assume no obligation to publicly update or revise these forward-looking statements for any reason, or to update the reasons actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements, even if new information becomes available in the future, except as otherwise required by applicable law. You are advised, however, to consult any further disclosures we make on related subjects in our reports on Forms 10-Q, 8-K and 10-K filed with the SEC. You should understand that it is not possible to predict or identify all risk factors. Consequently, you should not consider any such list to be a complete set of all potential risks or uncertainties.

THE COMPANY

Overview

Roadzen Inc. is a leading Insurtech company on a mission to transform global auto insurance powered by advanced artificial intelligence ("AI"). At the heart of our mission is our commitment to create transparency, efficiency, and a seamless experience for the millions of end customers who use our products through our insurer, OEM, and fleet (such as trucking, delivery, and commercial fleets) partners. We seek to accomplish this by combining computer vision, telematics and AI with continually updated data sources to provide a more efficient, effective and informed way of building auto insurance products, assessing damages, processing claims and improving driver safety. Insurers and other partners of Roadzen across the world use Roadzen's technology to launch new auto insurance products, manage risk better and resolve claims faster. These products are built with dynamic underwriting capabilities, Application Programming Interface, or API-led distribution and real-time claims processing.

Roadzen has built a pioneering technology platform that uses telematics, computer vision and data science to spearhead innovation across the insurance value chain, namely underwriting, distribution, claims and road safety. We call it the Roadzen "Insurance as a Service" ("IaaS") platform. Our business generates commission-based revenue as an insurance broker focused on embedded and B2B2C (Business-to-Business-to-Customer) insurance distribution, and fee-based revenue as a provider of innovative cloud, mobile, and AI-based telematics applications for the auto insurance economy.

Roadzen has four major client types:

- Insurance including insurance companies, reinsurers, agents, brokers;
- Automotive including carmakers, dealerships, online-to-offline car sales platforms;
- Fleets including small and medium fleets, taxi fleets, ridesharing platforms, commercial and corporate fleets; and
- Other distribution channels such as financial services companies providing auto loans, and telematics companies.

Our operations are global, and our partners consist of market-leading insurance companies, fleets, automotive original equipment manufacturers ("OEMs") and carmakers, including AXA, SCOR, Arch, Société Générale, Jaguar Land Rover, Audi, Mercedes, Volvo and several others. In June of 2023, we made two acquisitions as part of our market entry strategy into the important U.S. and U.K. markets. Our subsidiary in the U.K., Global Insurance Management Ltd. ("GIM"), is a leading specialist Managing General Agent ("MGA") providing auto insurance, extended warranties, and claims management to insurers, car dealers, car companies, and fleets. GIM delivers services globally, leveraging its MGA license in the U.K. market and using third-party licenses elsewhere. GIM provides brokerage services to insurance companies, where it acts as a delegated authority of the insurance company to sell the insurer's policies using its brokerage platform, as well as to adjudicate and pay claims. GIM collects a commission and an administrative fee as a percentage of the Gross Written Premium ("GWP") for each policy sold from the insurer/re-insurer during this process. GIM's specialty insurance contracts typically have an average term of five years. GIM is headquartered in Coventry, England. Roadzen's subsidiary in the U.S., National Automobile Club ("NAC"), is a licensed auto club in California and a provider of claims management and 24/7 commercial roadside assistance ("RSA") in the U.S. NAC focuses on the commercial automotive industry and its network comprises over 75,000 professional service providers, offering tow, transport, and first notice of loss ("FNOL") services. NAC's customers include government fleets, enterprises, commercial fleets, car companies and insurers across the U.S. NAC is headquartered in Burlingame, California.

Our mission is to build the leading company at the intersection of artificial intelligence ("AI"), insurance and mobility. To further our mission, we have built a pioneering lab focused on fundamental and applied AI research. We work on core research areas in computer vision, generative AI, and traditional machine learning to develop product experiences that improve the safety, convenience, and protection of millions of drivers across the world. Roadzen is a founding member of the AI Alliance fostering safe, responsible, and open source development alongside industry leaders such as Meta, IBM, Hugging Face, Stability AI, AMD, Service Now, and others. Our approach to build precision AI models in insurance and mobility has won several industry accolades. In October 2021, Forbes Magazine ranked Roadzen among the Top 10 AI companies. In 2022, Financial Express named Roadzen AI Startup of the Year. Additionally, the Company won two awards at the prestigious Global Artificial Intelligence Summit & Awards: "Best Use of AI in Mobility" and "Best Use of AI in Insurance," both presented by the All India Council for Robotics & Automation (AICRA).

Other Information

We were incorporated in the British Virgin Islands on April 22, 2021. Roadzen, Inc. was incorporated in the State of Delaware on May 7, 2015. Our principal executive offices are located at 111 Anza Blvd., Suite 109 Burlingame, CA 94010. We also maintain a website at www.roadzen.ai. The information contained in, or that can be accessed through, our website is not part of this prospectus.

RISK FACTORS

Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk. Before deciding whether to invest in our securities, you should carefully consider the risk factors we describe in any prospectus supplement and in any related free writing prospectus for a specific offering of securities, as well as those incorporated by reference into this prospectus or such prospectus supplement. You should also carefully consider other information contained and incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement, including our financial statements and the related notes thereto incorporated by reference in this prospectus. The risks and uncertainties described in the applicable prospectus supplement and our other filings with the SEC incorporated by reference herein are not the only ones we face. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us or that we currently consider immaterial may also adversely affect us. If any of the described risks occur, our business, financial condition or results of operations could be materially harmed. In such case, the value of our securities could decline and you may lose all or part of your investment.

USE OF PROCEEDS

Unless otherwise indicated in a prospectus supplement, we intend to use the net proceeds from these sales for general corporate purposes, which includes, without limitation, investing in or acquiring companies that are synergistic with or complimentary to our technologies, and working capital. The amounts and timing of these expenditures will depend on numerous factors, including the development of our current business initiatives.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell the securities from time to time to or through underwriters or dealers, through agents, or directly to one or more purchasers. A distribution of the securities offered by this prospectus may also be effected through the issuance of derivative securities, including without limitation, warrants, rights to purchase and subscriptions. In addition, the manner in which we may sell some or all of the securities covered by this prospectus includes, without limitation, through:

- a block trade in which a broker-dealer will attempt to sell as agent, but may position or resell a portion of the block, as principal, in order to facilitate the transaction;
- purchases by a broker-dealer, as principal, and resale by the broker-dealer for its account; or
- ordinary brokerage transactions and transactions in which a broker solicits purchasers.

A prospectus supplement or supplements with respect to each series of securities will describe the terms of the offering, including, to the extent applicable:

- the terms of the offering;
- the name or names of the underwriters or agents and the amounts of securities underwritten or purchased by each of them, if any;
- the public offering price or purchase price of the securities or other consideration therefor, and the proceeds to be received by us from the sale;
- any delayed delivery requirements;
- any over-allotment options under which underwriters may purchase additional securities from us;
- any underwriting discounts or agency fees and other items constituting underwriters' or agents' compensation
- any discounts or concessions allowed or re-allowed or paid to dealers; and
- any securities exchange or market on which the securities may be listed.

The offer and sale of the securities described in this prospectus by us, the underwriters or the third parties described above may be effected from time to time in one or more transactions, including privately negotiated transactions, either:

- at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed;
- in an "at the market" offering within the meaning of Rule 415(a)(4) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act;
- at prices related to such prevailing market prices; or
- at negotiated prices.

Only underwriters named in the prospectus supplement will be underwriters of the securities offered by the prospectus supplement.

Underwriters and Agents; Direct Sales

If underwriters are used in a sale, they will acquire the offered securities for their own account and may resell the offered securities from time to time in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. We may offer the securities to the public through underwriting syndicates represented by managing underwriters or by underwriters without a syndicate.

Unless the prospectus supplement states otherwise, the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the securities will be subject to the conditions set forth in the applicable underwriting agreement. Subject to certain conditions, the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all of the securities offered by the prospectus supplement, other than securities covered by any over-allotment option. Any public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or re-allowed or paid to dealers may change from time to time. We may use underwriters with whom we have a material relationship. We will describe in the prospectus supplement, naming the underwriter, the nature of any such relationship.

We may sell securities directly or through agents we designate from time to time. We will name any agent involved in the offering and sale of securities, and we will describe any commissions we will pay the agent in the prospectus supplement. Unless the prospectus supplement states otherwise, our agent will act on a best-efforts basis for the period of its appointment.

We may authorize agents or underwriters to solicit offers by certain types of institutional investors to purchase securities from us at the public offering price set forth in the prospectus supplement pursuant to delayed delivery contracts providing for payment and delivery on a specified date in the future. We will describe the conditions to these contracts and the commissions we must pay for solicitation of these contracts in the prospectus supplement.

Dealers

We may sell the offered securities to dealers as principals. The dealer may then resell such securities to the public either at varying prices to be determined by the dealer or at a fixed offering price agreed to with us at the time of resale.

Institutional Purchasers

We may authorize agents, dealers or underwriters to solicit certain institutional investors to purchase offered securities on a delayed delivery basis pursuant to delayed delivery contracts providing for payment and delivery on a specified future date. The applicable prospectus supplement or other offering materials, as the case may be, will provide the details of any such arrangement, including the offering price and commissions payable on the solicitations.

We will enter into such delayed contracts only with institutional purchasers that we approve. These institutions may include commercial and savings banks, insurance companies, pension funds, investment companies and educational and charitable institutions.

Indemnification; Other Relationships

We may provide agents, underwriters, dealers and remarketing firms with indemnification against certain civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or contribution with respect to payments that the agents or underwriters may make with respect to these liabilities. Agents, underwriters, dealers and remarketing firms, and their affiliates, may engage in transactions with, or perform services for, us in the ordinary course of business. This includes commercial banking and investment banking transactions.

Market-Making; Stabilization and Other Transactions

There is currently no market for any of the offered securities, other than our ordinary shares, which are quoted on the Nasdaq Stock Market. If the offered securities are traded after their initial issuance, they may trade at a discount from their initial offering price, depending upon prevailing interest rates, the market for similar securities and other factors. While it is possible that an underwriter could inform us that it intends to make a market in the offered securities, such underwriter would not be obligated to do so, and any such market-making could be discontinued at any time without notice. Therefore, no assurance can be given as to whether an active trading market will develop for the offered securities. We have no current plans for listing of the debt securities, preference shares, warrants or subscription rights on any securities exchange or quotation system; any such listing with respect to any particular debt securities, preference shares, warrants or subscription rights will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement or other offering materials, as the case may be.

Any underwriter may engage in over-allotment, stabilizing transactions, short-covering transactions and penalty bids in accordance with Regulation M under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act. Over-allotment involves sales in excess of the offering size, which create a short position. Stabilizing transactions permit bids to purchase the underlying security so long as the stabilizing bids do not exceed a specified maximum price. Syndicate-covering or other short-covering transactions involve purchases of the securities, either through exercise of the over-allotment option or in the open market after the distribution is completed, to cover short positions. Penalty bids permit the underwriters to reclaim a selling concession from a dealer when the securities originally sold by the dealer are purchased in a stabilizing or covering transaction to cover short positions. Those activities may cause the price of the securities to be higher than it would otherwise be. If commenced, the underwriters may discontinue any of the activities at any time.

Any underwriters or agents that are qualified market makers on the Nasdaq Stock Market may engage in passive market making transactions in our ordinary shares on the Nasdaq Stock Market in accordance with Regulation M under the Exchange Act, during the business day prior to the pricing of the offering, before the commencement of offers or sales of our ordinary shares. Passive market makers must comply with applicable volume and price limitations and must be identified as passive market makers. In general, a passive market maker must display its bid at a price not in excess of the highest independent bid for such security; if all independent bids are lowered below the passive market maker's bid, however, the passive market maker's bid must then be lowered when certain purchase limits are exceeded. Passive market making may stabilize the market price of the securities at a level above that which might otherwise prevail in the open market and, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time.

Fees and Commissions

If 5% or more of the net proceeds of any offering of securities made under this prospectus will be received by a FINRA member participating in the offering or affiliates or associated persons of such FINRA member, the offering will be conducted in accordance with FINRA Rule 5121.

DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES WE MAY OFFER

General

This prospectus describes the general terms of our shares. The following description is not complete and may not contain all the information you should consider before investing in our shares. For a more detailed description of these securities, you should read the applicable provisions of British Virgin Islands law and our memorandum and articles of association, as amended, referred to herein as our Memorandum and Articles of Association. When we offer to sell a particular series of these securities, we will describe the specific terms of the series in a supplement to this prospectus. Accordingly, for a description of the terms of any series of securities, you must refer to both the prospectus supplement relating to that series and the description of the securities described in this prospectus. To the extent the information contained in the prospectus supplement differs from this summary description, you should rely on the information in the prospectus supplement.

Roadzen is a BVI business company limited by shares and its affairs is governed by its Memorandum and Articles of Association and the BVI Companies Act (each as amended or modified from time to time). As provided in the Memorandum and Articles of Association, subject to the BVI Companies Act, Roadzen has full capacity to carry on or undertake any business or activity, do any act or enter into any transaction, and, for such purposes, full rights, powers and privileges. The registered office of Roadzen is c/o Maples Corporate Services (BVI) Limited, Kingston Chambers, P.O. Box 173, Road Town, Tortola, British Virgin Islands.

The outstanding equity securities of Roadzen consist of 68,440,829 ordinary shares and 19,157,081 warrants of Roadzen.

Authorized shares

The authorized shares of Roadzen consists of 220,000,000 ordinary shares, par value \$0.0001 per share (the "Roadzen Ordinary Shares"), and 60,000,000 preference shares, par value \$0.0001 per share (the "Roadzen Preference Shares").

Ordinary Shares

Approximately 68,440,829 Roadzen ordinary shares are issued and outstanding.

Preference shares

Roadzen does not have any Roadzen Preference Shares outstanding. The issuance of Roadzen Preference Shares in the future could have the effect of decreasing the trading price of Roadzen Ordinary Shares, restricting dividends on Roadzen's issued shares, diluting the voting power of Roadzen Ordinary Shares, impairing the liquidation rights of Roadzen's shares, or delaying or preventing a change in control of Roadzen.

Rights attached to Roadzen shares

Rights attached to Roadzen Ordinary Shares

Each Roadzen Ordinary Share confers upon the shareholder:

- a. the right to one vote at a meeting of the Roadzen shareholders or on any resolution of the Roadzen shareholders;
- b. subject to any rights that may be granted to holders of Roadzen Preference Shares in the future, the right to an equal share in any distribution paid by Roadzen in accordance with the BVI Companies Act; and
- c. subject to any rights that may be granted to holders of Roadzen Preference Shares in the future, the right to an equal share in the distribution of the surplus assets of Roadzen on its liquidation in accordance with the BVI Companies Act.

Roadzen Ordinary Shares have the same rights and privileges and rank equally, share ratably and be identical in all respect to all matters.

Rights attached to Roadzen Preference Shares

Each series of Roadzen Preference Shares shall have such designations, powers, preferences, rights, qualifications, limitations and restrictions as specified by the Roadzen board pursuant to resolutions approving the issuance of such series of preference shares and related amendments to the Memorandum and Articles of Association; *provided, however*, that prior to such issuance, the Roadzen board shall determine the designations, powers, preferences, rights, qualifications, limitations and restrictions of each series of preference shares, including, if applicable: (a) the designation and number of shares and the subscription price thereof; (b) the voting rights; (c) the dividends rights; (d) whether such shares will be subject to redemption by Roadzen and the conditions of such redemption; (e) the rights to receive distribution upon liquidation and the terms thereof; (f) the rights to convert or exchange such series; (g) any limitations and restrictions upon the payment of dividends or the making of other distributions on, and upon the purchase, redemption or other acquisition by Roadzen of, such shares; and (h) any conditions or restrictions upon the creation of indebtedness of Roadzen or upon the issue of any additional shares.

The Roadzen board shall not be required to obtain any approval of the shareholders in respect of the issuance of Roadzen preference shares and the related amendments to the Memorandum and Articles of Association and, accordingly, will be able to issue preference shares with voting and other rights that could adversely affect the voting power and other rights of holders of the Roadzen Ordinary Shares and could have anti-takeover effects. The ability of the Roadzen board of directors to issue Roadzen Preference Shares without shareholder approval could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change of control of Roadzen or the removal of existing management. Roadzen has no preference shares issued and outstanding at the date hereof. Although Roadzen does not currently intend to issue any Roadzen Preference Shares, we cannot assure you that we will not do so in the future.

Election of the Roadzen Board of Directors

Under the Memorandum and Articles of Association, there shall be a board of directors consisting of not less than one person, provided, however, that Roadzen may by resolution of directors increase or reduce the limits on the number of directors. Pursuant to the Memorandum and Articles of Association, the directors of the Roadzen board will be appointed by Roadzen shareholders by resolution of members in writing or at Roadzen's annual meeting of shareholders (except for situations in which the Roadzen board fills a vacancy, as discussed below). There is no prohibition under the Memorandum and Articles of Association which requires the positions of chairman of the Roadzen board and chief executive officer to be held by different persons.

In addition, the Memorandum and Articles of Association allows the Roadzen board to appoint by resolution of the Roadzen board any person to be a director either to fill (i) a vacancy resulting from death, resignation, disqualification, removal or other causes or (ii) any newly created directorship resulting from any increase in the number of directors. Where the Roadzen board appoints a person as a director to fill such vacancy or newly created directorship, the term will not exceed the term that remained when the director whose departure from the Roadzen board created such vacancy ceased to hold office or, in the case of newly created directorship, until the next annual general meeting.

Distribution and Liquidation Rights

The Roadzen board may authorize a dividend to be paid to the holders of Roadzen Ordinary Shares, as well as to the holders of Roadzen Preference Shares, as may be issued, with distribution and liquidation rights, in proportion to their respective shareholdings and subject to any preferential rights held by holders of Roadzen Preference Shares. Dividends may be paid in money, shares or other property. Notice of any dividend that may have been declared will be given to each Roadzen shareholder, and all dividends unclaimed for six (6) years after having been declared may be forfeited for the benefit of Roadzen. No dividend will bear interest as against Roadzen and no dividend will be paid on the treasury shares of Roadzen.

The Roadzen board may authorize a distribution by adopting a resolution in favor of the distribution if the Roadzen board is satisfied that Roadzen satisfies a solvency test, meaning that, on reasonable grounds, immediately after such distribution, the value of Roadzen's assets will exceed its liabilities and Roadzen will be able to pay its debts as they fall due. In order that Roadzen may determine the Roadzen shareholders entitled to receive payment of any distribution, the Roadzen board may fix a record date. If no record date is fixed, the record date for determining shareholders for any such purpose will be at the close of the calendar day on which the Roadzen board adopts the resolution relating to the distribution.

In the event of Roadzen's liquidation, its surplus assets will be distributed to the holders of Roadzen shares in the order of liquidation preference attached to each series of Roadzen Preference Shares or Roadzen Ordinary Shares, as applicable, and in proportion to their respective shareholdings.

The distribution and liquidation rights of Roadzen Preference Shares shall be determined for each series of Roadzen Preference Shares prior to authorizing the issuance of such series of Roadzen Preference Shares. Therefore, Roadzen ordinary shareholders' liquidation right, as well as the right to receive dividends, may be affected by the grant of preferential dividend, distribution or liquidation preference rights to the holders of a class of shares with preferential rights which may be authorized in the future.

Redemption Rights

The BVI Companies Act and the Memorandum and Articles of Association permit Roadzen to purchase its own shares with the prior written consent of the relevant members, on such terms and in such manner as may be determined by its board of directors and by a resolution of directors and in accordance with the BVI Companies Act.

Variation of Rights of Shares

Other than with respect to the issuance of the Roadzen Preference Shares in accordance with the Memorandum and Articles of Association, all or any of the rights attached to any class of shares may, subject to the provisions of the BVI Companies Act, be varied without the consent of the holders of the issued shares of that class where such variation is considered by the board of directors not to have a material adverse effect upon such rights; otherwise, any such variation shall be made only with the consent in writing of the holders of not less than two thirds of the issued shares of that class, or with the sanction of a resolution passed by not less than two thirds of the votes cast at a separate meeting of the holders of the shares of that class. The rights conferred upon the holders of the shares of any class issued shall not, unless otherwise expressly provided by the terms of issue of the shares of that class, be deemed to be varied by the creation or issue of further shares ranking pari passu with such existing class of shares.

Shareholder Meetings

Under the Memorandum and Articles of Association, Roadzen may, but is not obligated to, hold an annual general meeting each year. The Roadzen board or the chair, if in office, may call an annual general meeting or an extraordinary general meeting upon not less than ten (10) clear days' notice unless such notice is waived in accordance with the Memorandum and Articles of Association. A meeting notice must specify the place, day and hour of the meeting and the general nature of the business to be conducted at such meeting. At any general meeting of Roadzen shareholders, the holders of at least fifty percent (50%) of the votes of the shares entitled to vote at such meeting shall constitute a quorum. Subject to the requirements of the BVI Companies Act, only those matters set forth in the notice of the general meeting or (solely in the case of a meeting convened upon a Members' Requisition (as defined below)) properly requested in connection with a Members' Requisition may be considered or acted upon at a meeting of Roadzen shareholders.

Each general meeting, other than an annual general meeting, shall be an extraordinary general meeting. Under the Memorandum and Articles of Association, shareholders have the right to call extraordinary general meetings of shareholders (a "Members' Requisition"). To properly call an extraordinary general meeting pursuant to a Members Requisition, (a) the request of shareholders representing not less than 30% in par value or otherwise by number of issued shares which as at the date carry a right to vote in respect of the matter for which such meeting is requested must be deposited at the registered office of Roadzen and (b) the requisitioning shareholders must comply with certain information requirements specified in the Memorandum and Articles of Association.

Voting Rights

Each Roadzen Ordinary Share confers upon the shareholder the right to one vote at a meeting of the Roadzen shareholders or on any resolution of the Roadzen shareholders. The voting rights of Roadzen Preference Shares shall be determined for each series of Roadzen Preference Shares prior to authorizing the issuance of such series of Roadzen Preference Shares. Therefore, Roadzen ordinary shareholders' voting rights may be affected by the grant of preferential voting rights to shareholders of a new class of shares which may be authorized in the future.

Transfer of shares

All Roadzen Ordinary Shares have been issued in registered form and may be freely transferred under the Memorandum and Articles of Association, unless any such transfer is restricted or prohibited by another instrument, Nasdaq rules or applicable securities laws.

Under the BVI Companies Act shares that are listed on a recognized exchange may be transferred without the need for a written instrument of transfer if the transfer is carried out in accordance with the laws, rules, procedures and other requirements applicable to shares listed on the recognized exchange and subject to the Memorandum and Articles of Association.

Issue of Additional Shares

The Memorandum and Articles of Association authorizes the Roadzen board of directors to issue additional ordinary shares from time to time as the Roadzen board of directors shall determine.

However, under British Virgin Islands law, our directors may only exercise the rights and powers granted to them under The Memorandum and Articles of Association for a proper purpose and for what they believe in good faith to be in the best interests of Roadzen.

Quorum

A meeting of Roadzen shareholders is duly constituted if, at the commencement of the meeting, there are present in person or by proxy at least fifty percent (50%) of the votes of the shares entitled to vote on resolutions of shareholders to be considered at the meeting. A quorum may comprise a single shareholder or proxy, and such person may pass a resolution of shareholders and a certificate signed by such person accompanied where such person be a proxy by a copy of the proxy instrument will constitute a valid resolution of the Roadzen shareholders.

Vote Requirements

Except as provided below, the Memorandum and Articles of Association provides that all shareholder resolutions require the affirmative vote of a simple majority of the votes cast by holders of Roadzen ordinary shares, voting together as a single class at a meeting at which a quorum is present. Further, the Memorandum and Articles of Association provides that action by written consent may be approved by the written consent of holders of an absolute majority of the Roadzen ordinary shares entitled to vote.

Roadzen may amend the Memorandum and Articles of Association by the affirmative vote of a simple majority of the votes cast by holders of Roadzen ordinary shares, voting together as a single class at a meeting at which a quorum is present or by the written consent of holders of an absolute majority of the Roadzen ordinary shares entitled to vote by way of written consent or by resolution of directors.

The Memorandum and Articles of Association provides that the removal of any director from office requires the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds (2/3) of the votes cast by holders of Roadzen ordinary shares, voting together as a single class at a meeting at which a quorum is present or the written consent of holders of at least two-thirds (2/3) of the Roadzen ordinary shares entitled to vote by way of written consent.

Access to Corporate Records

Under the BVI Companies Act, each Roadzen shareholder is entitled, on giving written notice to Roadzen, to inspect (a) the memorandum and articles of association of Roadzen; (b) the register of members; (c) the register of directors; and (d) the minutes of meetings and resolutions of members and of those classes of members of which he is a member; and to make copies of or take extracts from the documents and records. Subject to the Memorandum and Articles of Association, the directors may, if they are satisfied that it would be contrary to Roadzen's interests to allow a member to inspect any document, or part of a document, specified in (b), (c) and (d) above, refuse to permit the member to inspect the document or limit the inspection of the document, including limiting the making of copies or the taking of extracts from the records.

Where a company fails or refuses to permit a member to inspect a document or permits a member to inspect a document subject to limitations, that member may apply to the BVI High Court for an order that he should be permitted to inspect the document or to inspect the document without limitation.

A company is required to keep at the office of its registered agent: its memorandum and articles of association of the company; the register of members or a copy of the register of members; the register of directors or a copy of the register of directors; and copies of all notices and other documents filed by the company in the previous ten (10) years.

Transfer Agent, Warrant Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for Roadzen Ordinary Shares is Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company, located at One State Street Plaza, 30th Floor, New York, New York 10004.

Takeover Provisions

The BVI Companies Act does not currently provide anti-takeover measures, similar to some jurisdictions in the U.S.

Some provisions of the Memorandum and Articles of Association may discourage, delay or prevent a change of control of our company or management that shareholders may consider favorable, including provisions that:

- authorize the Roadzen board of directors to issue preference shares in one or more series and to designate the price, rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions of such preference shares without any further vote or action by our members;
- limit the ability of shareholders to requisition and convene general meetings of shareholders;
- require advance notice procedures with which shareholders must comply to nominate candidates to the Roadzen board of directors or to propose
 matters to be acted upon at a shareholders' meeting, which could preclude shareholders from bringing matters before annual or special meetings
 and delay changes in the Roadzen board of directors and also may discourage or deter a potential acquirer from conducting a solicitation of
 proxies to elect the acquirer's own slate of directors or otherwise from attempting to obtain control of Roadzen;
- provide that directors may be removed only for cause and only upon the unanimous approval of all other directors then in office or shareholders representing at least two-thirds (2/3) of the shares entitled to vote at a meeting for the election of directors; and
- permit the Roadzen board of directors to fill vacancies created by the expansion of the Roadzen board of directors or the resignation, death or removal of a director.

However, under BVI law, Roadzen's directors may only exercise the rights and powers granted to them under the Memorandum and Articles of Association for a proper purpose and for what they believe in good faith to be in the best interests of Roadzen.

Register of Members

Under the BVI Companies Act, Roadzen Ordinary Shares are deemed to be issued when the name of the shareholder is entered in our register of members. Our register of members will be maintained by our transfer agent Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company. If (a) information that is required to be entered in the register of members is omitted from the register or is inaccurately entered in the register, or (b) there is unreasonable delay in entering information in the register, a shareholder of Roadzen, or any person who is aggrieved by the omission, inaccuracy or delay, may apply to the BVI Court for an order that the register be rectified, and the Court may either refuse the application or order the rectification of the register, and may direct Roadzen to pay all costs of the application and any damages the applicant may have sustained.

Listing and Purpose

Roadzen Ordinary Shares are listed and traded on Nasdaq under the trading symbol "RDZN." Roadzen's purpose under the Memorandum and Articles of Association includes every lawful purpose or activity.

Mergers and Similar Arrangements

Under the BVI Companies Act, two or more BVI companies or a BVI company and non-BVI company, each a "constituent company", may merge or consolidate. The BVI Companies Act provides for slightly different procedures depending on the nature of the parties to the merger.

A merger involves the merging of two or more companies into one of the constituent companies (to the merger) with one constituent company continuing in existence to become the surviving company post-merger. A consolidation involves two or more companies consolidating into a new company.

A merger is effective on the date that the articles of merger (as described below) are registered by the Registrar of Corporate Affairs in the BVI, or on such later date, not exceeding thirty (30) days from the date of registration as is stated in the articles of merger.

As soon as a merger becomes effective:

- a) the surviving company (so far as is consistent with its memorandum and articles, as amended by the articles of merger) has all rights, privileges, immunities, powers, objects and purposes of each of the constituent companies;
- b) the memorandum and articles of the surviving company are automatically amended to the extent, if any, that changes to its memorandum and articles are contained in the articles of merger;
- c) assets of every description, including choses in action and the business of each of the constituent companies, immediately vest in the surviving company;
 - d) the surviving company is liable for all claims, debts, liabilities and obligations of each of the constituent companies;
- e) no conviction, judgment, ruling, order, claim, debt, liability or obligation due or to become due, and no cause existing, against a constituent company or against any member, director, officer or agent thereof, is released or impaired by the merger; and
- f) no proceedings, whether civil or criminal, pending at the time of a merger by or against a constituent company, or against any member, director or officer, or agent thereof, are abated or discontinued by the merger; but
 - a. the proceedings may be enforced, prosecuted, settled or compromised by or against the surviving company or against the member, director, officer or agent thereof, as the case may be; or
 - b. the surviving company may be substituted in the proceedings for a constituent company.

The registrar shall strike off the Register of Companies a constituent company that is not the surviving company in the merger.

The BVI Companies Act provides that any member of Roadzen is entitled to payment of the fair value of his shares upon dissenting from a merger, unless Roadzen is the surviving company of the merger and the member continues to hold the same or similar shares. The following is a summary of the position with respect to dissenters' rights in the event of a merger under the BVI Companies Act.

A dissenter is, in most circumstances, required to give to Roadzen written objection to the merger, which must include a statement that the dissenter proposes to demand payment for his/her shares if the merger takes place. This written objection must be given before the meeting of members at which the merger is submitted to a vote, or at the meeting but before the vote. However, no objection is required from a member to whom Roadzen did not give notice of the meeting of members or where the proposed merger is authorized by written consent of the members without a meeting.

Within twenty (20) days immediately following the written consent, or the meeting at which the merger was approved, Roadzen shall give written notice of the consent or resolution to each member who gave written objection or from whom written objection was not required, except those members who voted for, or consented in writing to, the proposed merger.

A member to whom Roadzen was required to give notice who elects to dissent shall, within twenty (20) days immediately following the date on which the copy of the plan of merger or an outline of the merger is given to him, give to Roadzen a written notice of his decision to elect to dissent, stating:

- a) his name and address;
- b) the number and classes of shares in respect of which he dissents (which must be all shares that he holds in Roadzen); and
- c) a demand for payment of the fair value of his shares.

Upon the giving of a notice of election to dissent, the dissenter ceases to have any of the rights of a member except the right to be paid the fair value of his shares, and the right to institute proceedings to obtain relief on the ground that the action is illegal.

Roadzen shall make a written offer to each dissenter to purchase his shares at a specified price that Roadzen determines to be their fair value. Such offer must be given within seven (7) days immediately following the date of the expiration of the period within which members may give their notices of election to dissent, or within seven (7) days immediately following the date on which the merger is put into effect, whichever is later.

If Roadzen and the dissenter fail, within thirty (30) days immediately following the date on which the offer is made, to agree on the price to be paid for the shares owned by the dissenter, then within twenty (20) days:

- a) Roadzen and the dissenter shall each designate an appraiser;
- b) the two designated appraisers together shall designate an appraiser;
- c) the three appraisers shall fix the fair value of the shares owned by the dissenter as of the close of business on the day prior to the date of the meeting or the date on which the resolution was passed, excluding any appreciation or depreciation directly or indirectly induced by the action or its proposal, and that value is binding on Roadzen and the dissenter for all purposes; and
- d) Roadzen shall pay to the dissenter the amount in money upon the surrender by him of the certificates representing his shares, and such shares shall be cancelled.

Shareholders' Suits

Under the provisions of the BVI Companies Act, the memorandum and articles of association of a company are binding as between the company and its shareholders and between the shareholders.

If the majority shareholders have infringed a minority member's rights, the minority may seek to enforce its rights either by derivative action or by personal action. A derivative action concerns the infringement of the company's rights where the wrongdoers are in control of the company and are preventing it from taking action, whereas a personal action concerns the infringement of a right that is personal to the particular member concerned.

The BVI Companies Act provides for a series of remedies available to shareholders. Where a company incorporated under the BVI Companies Act conducts some activity which breaches the BVI Companies Act or the company's memorandum and articles of association, the BVI High Court can issue a restraining or compliance order. Shareholders can now also bring derivative, personal and Representative Actions under certain circumstances.

Generally, any other claims against a company by its shareholders must be based on the general laws of contract or tort applicable in the BVI or their individual rights as members as established by the company's memorandum and articles of association.

In certain circumstances, a shareholder has the right to seek various remedies against the company in the event the directors are in breach of their duties under the BVI Companies Act. Pursuant to Section 184B of the BVI Companies Act, if a company or director of a company engages in, proposes to engage in or has engaged in, conduct that contravenes the provisions of the BVI Companies Act or the memorandum or articles of association of the company, the courts of the British Virgin Islands may, on application of a shareholder or director of the company, make an order directing the company or director to comply with, or restraining the company or director from engaging in conduct that contravenes the BVI Companies Act or the memorandum or articles. Furthermore, pursuant to Section 184I(1) of the BVI Companies Act, a shareholder of a company who considers that the affairs of the company have been, are being or likely to be, conducted in a manner that is, or any acts of the company have been, or are likely to be oppressive, unfairly discriminatory, or unfairly prejudicial to him in that capacity, may apply to the courts of the British Virgin Islands for an order which, inter alia, can require the company or any other person to pay compensation to the shareholders.

Squeeze-out Provisions

Members of a company holding 90% of the votes of the outstanding shares entitled to vote and members of a company holding 90% of the votes of the outstanding shares of each class of shares entitled to vote as a class, may give a written instruction to the company directing it to redeem the shares held by the remaining members.

Enforcement of Civil Liabilities

There is no statutory enforcement in the British Virgin Islands of judgments obtained in the U.S., however, the courts of the British Virgin Islands will in certain circumstances recognize such a foreign judgment and treat it as a cause of action in itself which may be sued upon as a debt at common law so that no retrial of the issues would be necessary, provided that:

- the U.S. court issuing the judgment had jurisdiction in the matter and the company either submitted to such jurisdiction or was resident or carrying on business within such jurisdiction and was duly served with process;
- the judgment is final and for a liquidated sum;
- the judgment given by the U.S. court was not in respect of penalties, taxes, fines or similar fiscal or revenue obligations of the company;
- in obtaining judgment there was no fraud on the part of the person in whose favor judgment was given or on the part of the court;
- recognition or enforcement of the judgment in the British Virgin Islands would not be contrary to public policy; and
- the proceedings pursuant to which judgment was obtained were not contrary to natural justice.

The British Virgin Islands courts are unlikely:

- to recognize or enforce against Roadzen, judgments of courts of the U.S. predicated upon the civil liability provisions of the securities laws of the U.S.: and
- to impose liabilities against Roadzen, predicated upon the certain civil liability provisions of the securities laws of the U.S. so far as the liabilities imposed by those provisions are penal in nature.

Conflicts of Interest

Under BVI law, the directors owe fiduciary duties at both common law and under statute, including a statutory duty to act honestly, in good faith and with a view to our best interests. When exercising powers or performing duties as a director, the director is required to exercise the care, diligence and skill that a reasonable director would exercise in the circumstances taking into account, without limitation, the nature of the company, the nature of the decision and the position of the director and the nature of the responsibilities undertaken by him. In exercising the powers of a director, the directors must exercise their powers for a proper purpose and shall not act or agree to the company acting in a manner that contravenes our post-offering memorandum and articles of association or the BVI Companies Act.

In addition to the above, directors also owe a duty of care which is not fiduciary in nature. This duty has been defined as a requirement to act as a reasonably diligent person having both the general knowledge, skill and experience that may reasonably be expected of a person carrying out the same functions as are carried out by that director in relation to the company and the general knowledge skill and experience which that director has.

BVI law does not regulate transactions between a company and its significant members, however it does provide that such transactions must be entered into bona fide in the best interests of the company and not with the effect of constituting a fraud on the minority members. Roadzen has adopted a code of business conduct and ethics which requires employees to fully disclose any situations that could reasonably be expected to give rise to a conflict of interest, and sets forth relevant restrictions and procedures when a conflict of interest arises to ensure the best interest of Roadzen.

As set out above, directors have a duty not to put themselves in a position of conflict and this includes a duty not to engage in self-dealing, or to otherwise benefit as a result of their position.

Accordingly, as a result of multiple business affiliations, the directors of Roadzen may have similar legal obligations relating to presenting business opportunities meeting the above-listed criteria to multiple entities. In addition, conflicts of interest may arise when the board of Roadzen evaluates a particular business opportunity with respect to the above-listed criteria. Roadzen cannot assure you that any of the above-mentioned conflicts will be resolved in their favor. Furthermore, each of the directors of Roadzen may have pre-existing fiduciary obligations to other businesses of which they are officers or directors.

Anti-Money Laundering

In order comply with legislation or regulations aimed at the prevention of money laundering, BVI companies are required to adopt and maintain antimoney laundering procedures and may require members to provide evidence to verify their identity. Where permitted, and subject to certain conditions, BVI companies may also delegate the maintenance of its anti-money laundering procedures (including the acquisition of due diligence information) to a suitable person.

If any person resident in the BVI knows or suspects that another person is engaged in money laundering or terrorist financing and the information for that knowledge or suspicion came to their attention in the course of their business the person will be required to report his belief or suspicion to the Financial Investigation of the BVI, pursuant to the Proceeds of Criminal Conduct Act (As Revised). Such a report shall not be treated as a breach of confidence or of any restriction upon the disclosure of information imposed by any enactment or otherwise.

Directors' Fiduciary Duties

Under British Virgin Islands law, the directors owe fiduciary duties at both common law and under statute, including a statutory duty to act honestly, in good faith and with a view to our best interests. When exercising powers or performing duties as a director, the director is required to exercise the care, diligence and skill that a reasonable director would exercise in the circumstances taking into account, without limitation, the nature of the company, the nature of the decision and the position of the director and the nature of the responsibilities undertaken by him. In exercising the powers of a director, the directors must exercise their powers for a proper purpose and shall not act or agree to the company acting in a manner that contravenes our memorandum and articles of association or the BVI Companies Act.

Indemnification of Officers and Directors

BVI law does not limit the extent to which a company's memorandum and articles of association may provide for indemnification of officers and directors, except to the extent any such provision may be held by the BVI High Court to be contrary to public policy (e.g., for purporting to provide indemnification against the consequences of committing a crime). An indemnity will be void and of no effect and will not apply to a person unless the person acted honestly and in good faith and in what he/she believed to be in the best interests of the company and, in the case of criminal proceedings, the person had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was unlawful. The Memorandum and Articles of Association permits indemnification of officers and directors for losses, damages, costs and expenses incurred in their capacities as such unless such losses or damages arise from dishonesty or fraud of such directors or officers. This standard of conduct is generally the same as permitted under the Delaware General Corporation Law for a Delaware corporation. In addition, Roadzen may enter into indemnification agreements with our directors and executive officers that provide such persons with additional indemnification beyond that provided in the Memorandum and Articles of Association.

Dissolution; Winding up

Under BVI law, the liquidation of a company may be a voluntary solvent liquidation or a insolvent liquidation under the Insolvency Act. Where a company has been struck off the Register of Companies under the BVI Act, it will be dissolved with effect from the date of strike-off.

Voluntary Liquidation

If the liquidation is a solvent liquidation, the provisions of the BVI Act governs the liquidation. A company may only be liquidated under the BVI Act as a solvent liquidation if it has no liabilities or it is able to pay its debts as they fall due and the value of its assets exceeds its liabilities. Subject to the amended and restated memorandum and articles of association of a company, a liquidator may be appointed by a resolution of directors or resolution of members but if the directors have commenced liquidation by a resolution of directors the members must approve the liquidation plan by a resolution of members save in limited circumstances.

A liquidator is appointed for the purpose of collecting in and realizing the assets of a company and distributing proceeds to creditors.

We expect that in the event of a voluntary liquidation of the Company, after payment of the liquidation costs and any sums then due to creditors, the liquidator would distribute our remaining assets on a pari passu basis.

Rights of Non-resident or Foreign Members

There are no limitations imposed by the Memorandum and Articles of Association on the rights of non-resident or foreign members to hold or exercise voting rights on our shares. In addition, there are no provisions in the Memorandum and Articles of Association governing the ownership threshold above which member ownership must be disclosed.

Amendment of Memorandum and Articles of Association.

As permitted by British Virgin Islands law, the Memorandum and Articles of Association may be amended with a resolution of our members or, with certain exception by resolutions of directors.

Roadzen Warrants

There are currently 9,152,087 private warrants of Roadzen ("Roadzen Private Warrants") and 10,004,994 public warrants of Roadzen ("Roadzen Public Warrants," together with Roadzen Private Warrants, "Roadzen Warrants") outstanding.

Each Roadzen Warrant represents the right to purchase one (1) Roadzen Ordinary Share at a price of \$11.50 per share in cash. The Roadzen Warrants became exercisable thirty (30) days after the date on which the merger occurs and will expire upon the earlier of (a) the date that is five (5) years after the one which the merger occurs and (b) a liquidation of Roadzen.

Each Roadzen Warrant entitles the registered holder to purchase one (1) Roadzen Ordinary Share at a price of \$11.50 per share, subject to adjustment as discussed below, at any time commencing thirty (30) days after the completion of the Business Combination, provided in each case that Roadzen has an effective registration statement under the Securities Act, covering the Roadzen Ordinary Shares issuable upon exercise of the Roadzen Warrants and a current prospectus relating to them is available and such shares are registered, qualified or exempt from registration under the securities, or blue sky, laws of the state of residence of the holder (or we permit holders to exercise their Roadzen Warrants on a cashless basis under the circumstances specified in the warrant agreement). Pursuant to the warrant agreement, a warrantholder may exercise its Roadzen Warrants only for a whole number of Roadzen Ordinary Share. This means that only a whole Roadzen Warrant may be exercised at any given time by a warrantholder. The Roadzen Warrants will expire five (5) years after the completion of the Business Combination, at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, or earlier upon redemption or liquidation.

We will not be obligated to issue any Roadzen Ordinary Shares pursuant to the exercise of a Roadzen Warrant and will have no obligation to settle such Roadzen Warrant exercise unless a registration statement under the Securities Act with respect to the Roadzen Ordinary Shares underlying the Roadzen Warrants is then effective and a prospectus relating thereto is current, subject to our satisfying our obligations described below with respect to registration. No Roadzen Warrant will be exercisable for cash or on a cashless basis, and we will not be obligated to issue any shares to holders seeking to exercise their Roadzen Warrants, unless the issuance of the shares upon such exercise is registered or qualified or deemed to be exempt under the securities laws of the state of residence of the exercising holder, or an exemption is available.

In the event that the conditions in the two immediately preceding sentences are not satisfied with respect to a Roadzen Warrant, the holder of such Roadzen Warrant will not be entitled to exercise such Roadzen Warrant and such Roadzen Warrant may have no value and expire worthless. In no event will we be required to net cash settle any warrant. Roadzen Private Warrants may not be exercised by, or securities issued to, any registered holder in any state in which such exercise would be unlawful.

We have agreed that as soon as practicable, we will use our best efforts to file a registration statement covering the Roadzen Ordinary Shares issuable upon exercise of the Roadzen Private Warrants. We will use our best efforts to cause the same to become effective and to maintain the effectiveness of such registration statement, and a current prospectus relating thereto, until the expiration of the Roadzen Warrants in accordance with the provisions of the warrant agreement. No Roadzen Warrants will be exercisable for cash unless we have an effective and current registration statement covering the Roadzen Ordinary Shares issuable upon exercise of the Roadzen Warrants and a current prospectus relating to such Roadzen Ordinary Shares.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if a registration statement covering the Roadzen Ordinary Shares issuable upon exercise of the Roadzen Warrants is not effective within a specified period following the consummation of the initial business combination, warrantholders may, until such time as there is an effective registration statement and during any period when we shall have failed to maintain an effective registration statement, exercise Roadzen Warrants on a cashless basis pursuant to the exemption provided by Section 3(a)(9) of the Securities Act, provided that such exemption is available. If that exemption, or another exemption, is not available, holders will not be able to exercise their Roadzen Warrants on a cashless basis.

Redemption of Roadzen Warrants for cash

We may call Roadzen Warrants for redemption for cash:

- in whole and not in part;
- at a price of \$0.01 per Roadzen Warrant;
- upon not less than thirty (30) days' prior written notice of
- redemption (the "30-day redemption period") to each warrant holder; and

• if, and only if, the reported last sale price of the Roadzen Ordinary Shares equal or exceed \$18.00 per share (as adjusted for share splits, share capitalizations, rights issuances, subdivisions, reorganizations, recapitalizations and the like and for certain issuances of Roadzen Ordinary Shares and equity-linked securities for capital raising purposes in connection with the closing of our initial business combination) for any 20 trading days within a 30-trading day period ending on the third trading day prior to the date we send to the notice of redemption to the warrant holders.

We will not redeem the Roadzen Warrants as described above unless a registration statement under the Securities Act covering the issuance of the Roadzen Ordinary Shares issuable upon exercise of the Roadzen Warrants is then effective and a current prospectus relating to those Roadzen Ordinary Shares is available throughout the 30-day redemption period. If and when the Roadzen Warrants become redeemable by us, we may exercise our redemption right even if we are unable to register or qualify the underlying securities for sale under all applicable state securities laws.

If and when the Roadzen Warrants become redeemable by us, we may exercise our redemption right even if we are unable to register or qualify the underlying Roadzen Ordinary Shares for sale under all applicable state securities laws. We have established the last of the redemption criterion discussed above to prevent a redemption call unless there is at the time of the call a significant premium to the Roadzen Warrant exercise price. If the foregoing conditions are satisfied and we issue a notice of redemption of the Roadzen Warrants, each warrant holder will be entitled to exercise his, her or its Roadzen Warrant prior to the scheduled redemption date. However, the price of the Roadzen Ordinary Shares may fall below the \$18.00 redemption trigger price (as adjusted for share subdivisions, share capitalizations, reorganizations, recapitalizations and the like and for certain issuances of Roadzen Ordinary Shares and equity-linked securities for capital raising purposes in connection with the closing of our initial business combination) as well as the \$11.50 Roadzen Warrant exercise price after the redemption notice is issued.

Redemption procedures and cashless exercise

If we call the Roadzen Warrants for redemption, our management will have the option to require any holder that wishes to exercise his, her or its Roadzen Warrant to do so on a "cashless basis." In determining whether to require all holders to exercise their Roadzen Warrants on a "cashless basis," our management will consider, among other factors, our cash position, the number of warrants that are outstanding and the dilutive effect on our shareholders of issuing the maximum number of ordinary shares issuable upon the exercise of our Roadzen Warrants. If our management takes advantage of this option, all holders of Roadzen Warrants would pay the exercise price by surrendering their Roadzen Warrants for that number of ordinary shares equal to the quotient obtained by dividing (x) the product of the number of ordinary shares underlying the Roadzen Warrants, multiplied by the excess of the "fair market value" of our ordinary shares (defined below) over the exercise price of the Roadzen Warrants by (y) the fair market value. The "fair market value" will mean the average reported closing price of the ordinary shares as reported during the ten (10) trading days ending on the third trading day prior to the date on which the notice of redemption is sent to the holders of Roadzen Warrants. If our management takes advantage of this option, the notice of redemption will contain the information necessary to calculate the number of ordinary shares to be received upon exercise of the Roadzen Warrants, including the "fair market value" in such case. Requiring a cashless exercise in this manner will reduce the number of shares to be issued and thereby lessen the dilutive effect of a Roadzen Warrant redemption. We believe this feature is an attractive option to us if we do not need the cash from the exercise of the Roadzen Warrants after our initial business combination.

A holder of a Roadzen Warrant may notify us in writing in the event it elects to be subject to a requirement that such holder will not have the right to exercise such Roadzen Warrant, to the extent that after giving effect to such exercise, such person (together with such person's affiliates), to the warrant agent's actual knowledge, would beneficially own in excess of 9.8% of the Roadzen Ordinary Shares outstanding immediately after giving effect to such exercise.

If the number of issued and outstanding Roadzen Ordinary Shares is increased by a capitalization payable in Roadzen Ordinary Shares, or by a sub-division of Roadzen Ordinary Shares or other similar event, then, on the effective date of such capitalization, sub-division or similar event, the number of Roadzen Ordinary Shares issuable on exercise of each Roadzen Warrant will be increased in proportion to such increase in the issued and outstanding Roadzen Ordinary Shares. A rights offering to holders of Roadzen Ordinary Shares entitling holders to purchase Roadzen Ordinary Shares at a price less than the "historical fair market value" (as defined below) will be deemed a capitalization of a number of Roadzen Ordinary Shares equal to the product of (i) the number of Roadzen Ordinary Shares actually sold in such rights offering (or issuable under any other equity securities sold in such rights offering that are convertible into or exercisable for Roadzen Ordinary Shares) multiplied by (ii) one (1) minus the quotient of (x) the price per Roadzen Ordinary Share paid in such rights offering divided by (y) the historical fair market value. For these purposes (i) if the rights offering is for securities convertible into or exercisable for Roadzen Ordinary Shares, in determining the price payable for Roadzen Ordinary Shares, there will be taken into account any consideration received for such rights, as well as any additional amount payable upon exercise or conversion and (ii) "historical fair market value" means the volume weighted average price of Roadzen Ordinary Shares as reported during the ten (10) trading day period ending on the trading day prior to the first date on which the Roadzen Ordinary Shares trade on the applicable exchange or in the applicable market, regular way, without the right to receive such rights.

In addition, if we, at any time while the Roadzen Warrants are outstanding and unexpired, pay a dividend or make a distribution in cash, securities or other assets to the holders of Roadzen Ordinary Shares on account of such Roadzen Ordinary Shares (or other ordinary shares into which the Roadzen Warrants are convertible), other than (a) as described above, (b) certain ordinary cash dividends or cash distributions which, when combined on a per share basis with all other cash dividends and cash distributions paid on the Roadzen Ordinary Shares during the 365-day period ending on the date of declaration of such dividend or distribution, does not exceed \$0.50 (as adjusted to appropriately reflect any other adjustments and excluding cash dividends or cash distributions that resulted in an adjustment to the exercise price or to the number of Roadzen Ordinary Shares issuable on exercise of each Roadzen Warrant) but only with respect to the amount of the aggregate cash dividends or cash distributions equal to or less than \$0.50 per share, (c) to satisfy the redemption rights of the holders of Roadzen Ordinary Shares in connection with a shareholder vote to amend our amended and restated memorandum and articles of association with respect to any other provision relating to the rights of holders of our Roadzen Ordinary Shares, then the Roadzen Warrant exercise price will be decreased, effective immediately after the effective date of such event, by the amount of cash and/or the fair market value of any securities or other assets paid on each Roadzen Ordinary Share in respect of such event.

If the number of issued and outstanding Roadzen Ordinary Shares is decreased by a consolidation, combination, reverse share split or reclassification of Roadzen Ordinary Shares or other similar event, then, on the effective date of such consolidation, combination, reverse share split, reclassification or similar event, the number of Roadzen Ordinary Shares issuable on exercise of each Roadzen Warrant will be decreased in proportion to such decrease in issued and outstanding Roadzen Ordinary Shares.

Whenever the number of Roadzen Ordinary Shares purchasable upon the exercise of the Roadzen Warrants is adjusted, as described above, the Roadzen Warrant exercise price will be adjusted by multiplying the warrant exercise price immediately prior to such adjustment by a fraction (x) the numerator of which will be the number of Roadzen Ordinary Shares purchasable upon the exercise of the Roadzen Warrants immediately prior to such adjustment, and (y) the denominator of which will be the number of Roadzen Ordinary Shares so purchasable immediately thereafter.

In case of any reclassification or reorganization of the issued and outstanding Roadzen Ordinary Shares (other than those described above), or in the case of any merger or consolidation of us with or into another corporation (other than a consolidation or merger in which we are the continuing corporation and that does not result in any reclassification or reorganization of our issued and outstanding Roadzen Ordinary Shares), or in the case of any sale or conveyance to another corporation or entity of the assets or other property of us as an entirety or substantially as an entirety in connection with which we are dissolved, the holders of the Roadzen Warrants will thereafter have the right to purchase and receive, upon the basis and upon the terms and conditions specified in the Roadzen Warrants and in lieu of our Roadzen Ordinary Shares immediately theretofore purchasable and receivable upon the exercise of the rights represented thereby, the kind and amount of shares of stock or other securities or property (including cash) receivable upon such reclassification, reorganization, merger or consolidation, or upon a dissolution following any such sale or transfer, that the holder of the Roadzen Warrants would have received if such holder had exercised their Roadzen Warrants immediately prior to such event.

The Roadzen Warrants are governed by a warrant agreement between Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company, as warrant agent, and us. Holders should review a copy of the warrant agreement, which is filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, for a complete description of the terms and conditions applicable to the Roadzen Warrants. The warrant agreement provides that the terms of the Roadzen Warrants may be amended without the consent of any holder to cure any ambiguity or correct any defective provision, but requires the approval by the holders of at least a majority of the then outstanding Roadzen Public Warrants to make any change that adversely affects the interests of the registered holders of Roadzen Public Warrants.

The Roadzen Warrants may be exercised upon surrender of the warrant certificate on or prior to the expiration date at the offices of the warrant agent, with the exercise form on the reverse side of the warrant certificate completed and executed as indicated, accompanied by full payment of the exercise price (or on a cashless basis, if applicable), by certified or official bank check payable to us, for the number of warrants being exercised. The warrant holders do not have the rights or privileges of holders of Roadzen Ordinary Shares and any voting rights until they exercise their warrants and receive Roadzen Ordinary Shares. After the issuance of Roadzen Ordinary Shares upon exercise of the Roadzen Warrants, each holder will be entitled to one vote for each share held of record on all matters to be voted on by shareholders.

Roadzen Warrants may be exercised only for a whole number of Roadzen Ordinary Shares. No fractional shares will be issued upon exercise of the Roadzen Warrants. If, upon exercise of the Roadzen Warrants, a holder would be entitled to receive a fractional interest in a share, we will, upon exercise, round down to the nearest whole number the number of Roadzen Ordinary Shares to be issued to the warrant holder.

Subscription Rights

We may issue rights to purchase our securities. The rights may or may not be transferable by the persons purchasing or receiving the rights. In connection with any rights offering, we may enter into a standby underwriting or other arrangement with one or more underwriters or other persons pursuant to which such underwriters or other persons would purchase any offered securities remaining unsubscribed for after such rights offering. In connection with a rights offering to holders of our shares a prospectus supplement will be distributed to such holders on the record date for receiving rights in the rights offering set by us.

We will file as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, or will incorporate by reference from a current report on Form 8-K that we file with the SEC, forms of the subscription rights, standby underwriting agreement or other agreements, if any. The prospectus supplement relating to any rights that we offer will include specific terms relating to the offering, including, among other matters:

- the date of determining the security holders entitled to the rights distribution;
- the aggregate number of rights issued and the aggregate amount of securities purchasable upon exercise of the rights;
- the exercise price;
- the conditions to completion of the rights offering;
- the date on which the right to exercise the rights will commence and the date on which the rights will expire; and
- any applicable federal income tax considerations.

Each right would entitle the holder of the rights to purchase the principal amount of securities at the exercise price set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. Rights may be exercised at any time up to the close of business on the expiration date for the rights provided in the applicable prospectus supplement. After the close of business on the expiration date, all unexercised rights will become void.

Holders may exercise rights as described in the applicable prospectus supplement. Upon receipt of payment and the rights certificate properly completed and duly executed at the corporate trust office of the rights agent, if any, or any other office indicated in the prospectus supplement, we will, as soon as practicable, forward the securities purchasable upon exercise of the rights. If less than all of the rights issued in any rights offering are exercised, we may offer any unsubscribed securities directly to persons other than stockholders, to or through agents, underwriters or dealers or through a combination of such methods, including pursuant to standby underwriting arrangements, as described in the applicable prospectus supplement.

Debt Securities

As used in this prospectus, the term "debt securities" means the debentures, notes, bonds and other evidences of indebtedness that we may issue from time to time. The debt securities will either be senior debt securities, senior subordinated debt or subordinated debt securities. We may also issue convertible debt securities. Debt securities may be issued under an indenture (which we refer to herein as an Indenture), which are contracts entered into between us and a trustee to be named therein. We may issue debt securities and incur additional indebtedness other than through the offering of debt securities pursuant to this prospectus. It is likely that convertible debt securities will not be issued under an Indenture.

The debt securities may be fully and unconditionally guaranteed on a secured or unsecured senior or subordinated basis by one or more guarantors, if any. The obligations of any guarantor under its guarantee will be limited as necessary to prevent that guarantee from constituting a fraudulent conveyance under applicable law. In the event that any series of debt securities will be subordinated to other indebtedness that we have outstanding or may incur, the terms of the subordination will be set forth in the prospectus supplement relating to the subordinated debt securities.

We may issue debt securities from time to time in one or more series, in each case with the same or various maturities, at par or at a discount. Unless indicated in a prospectus supplement, we may issue additional debt securities of a particular series without the consent of the holders of the debt securities of such series outstanding at the time of the issuance. Any such additional debt securities, together with all other outstanding debt securities of that series, will constitute a single series of debt securities under the applicable Indenture and will be equal in ranking.

Should an Indenture relate to unsecured indebtedness, in the event of a bankruptcy or other liquidation event involving a distribution of assets to satisfy our outstanding indebtedness or an event of default under a loan agreement relating to secured indebtedness of our company or its subsidiaries, the holders of such secured indebtedness, if any, would be entitled to receive payment of principal and interest prior to payments on the unsecured indebtedness issued under an Indenture.

Each prospectus supplement will describe the terms relating to the specific series of debt securities. These terms will include some or all of the following:

- the title of debt securities and whether the debt securities are senior or subordinated;
- any limit on the aggregate principal amount of debt securities of such series;
- the percentage of the principal amount at which the debt securities of any series will be issued;
- the ability to issue additional debt securities of the same series;
- the purchase price for the debt securities and the denominations of the debt securities;
- the specific designation of the series of debt securities being offered;
- the maturity date or dates of the debt securities and the date or dates upon which the debt securities are payable and the rate or rates at which the debt securities of the series shall bear interest, if any, which may be fixed or variable, or the method by which such rate shall be determined;

- the basis for calculating interest;
- the date or dates from which any interest will accrue or the method by which such date or dates will be determined;
- the duration of any deferral period, including the period during which interest payment periods may be extended;
- whether the amount of payments of principal of (and premium, if any) or interest on the debt securities may be determined with reference to any index, formula or other method, such as one or more currencies, commodities, equity indices or other indices, and the manner of determining the amount of such payments;
- the dates on which we will pay interest on the debt securities and the regular record date for determining who is entitled to the interest payable on any interest payment date;
- the place or places where the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on the debt securities will be payable, where any securities may be surrendered for registration of transfer, exchange or conversion, as applicable, and notices and demands may be delivered to or upon us pursuant to the applicable Indenture;
- the rate or rates of amortization of the debt securities;
- any terms for the attachment to the debt securities of warrants, options or other rights to purchase or sell our securities;
- if the debt securities will be secured by any collateral and, if so, a general description of the collateral and the terms and provisions of such collateral security, pledge or other agreements;
- if we possess the option to do so, the periods within which and the prices at which we may redeem the debt securities, in whole or in part, pursuant to optional redemption provisions, and the other terms and conditions of any such provisions;
- our obligation or discretion, if any, to redeem, repay or purchase debt securities by making periodic payments to a sinking fund or through an
 analogous provision or at the option of holders of the debt securities, and the period or periods within which and the price or prices at which we
 will redeem, repay or purchase the debt securities, in whole or in part, pursuant to such obligation, and the other terms and conditions of such
 obligation;
- the terms and conditions, if any, regarding the option or mandatory conversion or exchange of debt securities;
- the period or periods within which, the price or prices at which and the terms and conditions upon which any debt securities of the series may be redeemed, in whole or in part at our option and, if other than by a board resolution, the manner in which any election by us to redeem the debt securities shall be evidenced;
- any restriction or condition on the transferability of the debt securities of a particular series;
- the portion, or methods of determining the portion, of the principal amount of the debt securities which we must pay upon the acceleration of the maturity of the debt securities in connection with any event of default;
- the currency or currencies in which the debt securities will be denominated and in which principal, any premium and any interest will or may be payable or a description of any units based on or relating to a currency or currencies in which the debt securities will be denominated;
- provisions, if any, granting special rights to holders of the debt securities upon the occurrence of specified events;
- any deletions from, modifications of or additions to the events of default or our covenants with respect to the applicable series of debt securities, and whether or not such events of default or covenants are consistent with those contained in the applicable Indenture;

- any limitation on our ability to incur debt, redeem stock, sell our assets or other restrictions;
- the application, if any, of the terms of the applicable Indenture relating to defeasance and covenant defeasance (which terms are described below)
 to the debt securities;
- what subordination provisions will apply to the debt securities;
- the terms, if any, upon which the holders may convert or exchange the debt securities into or for our securities or property;
- whether we are issuing the debt securities in whole or in part in global form;
- any change in the right of the trustee or the requisite holders of debt securities to declare the principal amount thereof due and payable because of an event of default;
- the depositary for global or certificated debt securities, if any;
- any material federal income tax consequences applicable to the debt securities, including any debt securities denominated and made payable, as described in the prospectus supplements, in foreign currencies, or units based on or related to foreign currencies;
- any right we may have to satisfy, discharge and defease our obligations under the debt securities, or terminate or eliminate restrictive covenants or events of default in the Indentures, by depositing money or U.S. government obligations with the trustee of the Indentures;
- the names of any trustees, depositories, authenticating or paying agents, transfer agents or registrars or other agents with respect to the debt securities;
- to whom any interest on any debt security shall be payable, if other than the person in whose name the security is registered, on the record date for such interest, the extent to which, or the manner in which, any interest payable on a temporary global debt security will be paid;
- if the principal of or any premium or interest on any debt securities is to be payable in one or more currencies or currency units other than as stated, the currency, currencies or currency units in which it shall be paid and the periods within and terms and conditions upon which such election is to be made and the amounts payable (or the manner in which such amount shall be determined);
- the portion of the principal amount of any debt securities which shall be payable upon declaration of acceleration of the maturity of the debt securities pursuant to the applicable Indenture;
- if the principal amount payable at the stated maturity of any debt security of the series will not be determinable as of any one or more dates prior to the stated maturity, the amount which shall be deemed to be the principal amount of such debt securities as of any such date for any purpose, including the principal amount thereof which shall be due and payable upon any maturity other than the stated maturity or which shall be deemed to be outstanding as of any date prior to the stated maturity (or, in any such case, the manner in which such amount deemed to be the principal amount shall be determined); and
- any other specific terms of the debt securities, including any modifications to the events of default under the debt securities and any other terms which may be required by or advisable under applicable laws or regulations.

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable prospectus supplement, we do not anticipate the debt securities will be listed on any securities exchange. Holders of the debt securities may present registered debt securities for exchange or transfer in the manner described in the applicable prospectus supplement. Except as limited by the applicable Indenture, we will provide these services without charge, other than any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection with the exchange or transfer.

Debt securities may bear interest at a fixed rate or a variable rate as specified in the prospectus supplement. In addition, if specified in the prospectus supplement, we may sell debt securities bearing no interest or interest at a rate that at the time of issuance is below the prevailing market rate, or at a discount below their stated principal amount. We will describe in the applicable prospectus supplement any special federal income tax considerations applicable to these discounted debt securities.

We may issue debt securities with the principal amount payable on any principal payment date, or the amount of interest payable on any interest payment date, to be determined by referring to one or more currency exchange rates, commodity prices, equity indices or other factors. Holders of such debt securities may receive a principal amount on any principal payment date, or interest payments on any interest payment date, that are greater or less than the amount of principal or interest otherwise payable on such dates, depending upon the value on such dates of applicable currency, commodity, equity index or other factors. The applicable prospectus supplement will contain information as to how we will determine the amount of principal or interest payable on any date, as well as the currencies, commodities, equity indices or other factors to which the amount payable on that date relates and certain additional tax considerations.

Units

We may issue units consisting of any combination of the other types of securities offered under this prospectus in one or more series. We may evidence each series of units by unit certificates that we may issue under a separate agreement. We may enter into unit agreements with a unit agent. Each unit agent, if any, may be a bank or trust company that we select. We will indicate the name and address of the unit agent, if any, in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to a particular series of units. Specific unit agreements, if any, will contain additional important terms and provisions. We will file as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, or will incorporate by reference from a current report that we file with the SEC, the form of unit and the form of each unit agreement, if any, relating to units offered under this prospectus.

If we offer any units, certain terms of that series of units will be described in the applicable prospectus supplement, including, without limitation, the following, as applicable

- the title of the series of units;
- identification and description of the separate constituent securities comprising the units;
- the price or prices at which the units will be issued;
- the date, if any, on and after which the constituent securities comprising the units will be separately transferable;
- a discussion of certain United States federal income tax considerations applicable to the units; and
- any other material terms of the units and their constituent securities.

LEGAL MATTERS

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable prospectus supplement, the validity of the securities offered by this prospectus were passed upon for us by Maples & Calder.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of Roadzen Inc. as of March 31, 2024 and 2023, and for each of the years in the two-year period ended March 31, 2024, have been incorporated by reference herein in reliance upon the report of ASA & Associates LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, incorporated by reference herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

We file annual, quarter and periodic reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission using the Commission's EDGAR system. The Commission maintains a web site that contains reports, proxy and information statements and other information regarding registrants that file electronically with the Commission. The address of such site is http://www.sec.gov.

We have filed a registration statement with the Commission relating to the offering of the shares. The registration statement contains information which is not included in this prospectus. You may inspect or copy the registration statement at the Commission's public reference facilities or its website.

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not authorized any person to provide you with any information that is different.

INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

We are "incorporating by reference" in this prospectus certain documents we file with the SEC, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information in the documents incorporated by reference is considered to be part of this prospectus. Statements contained in documents that we file with the SEC and that are incorporated by reference in this prospectus will automatically update and supersede information contained in this prospectus, including information in previously filed documents or reports that have been incorporated by reference in this prospectus, to the extent the new information differs from or is inconsistent with the old information. We have filed or may file the following documents with the SEC and they are incorporated herein by reference as of their respective dates of filing.

- 1. our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2024, filed with the SEC on July 1, 2024, as amended;
- 2. our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended June 30, 2024, filed with the SEC on August 13, 2024;
- 3. our Current Reports on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on September 27, 2024; September 9, 2024, August 13, 2024; July 31, 2024; July 13, 2024; July 18, 2024, July 1, 2024; April 26, 2024 and April 4, 2024; and
- 4. the description of our capital stock contained in our registration statement on Form 8-A (File No. 001-41094) filed on November 19, 2021, and any amendments or reports filed for the purposes of updating this description.

All documents that we filed with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14, and 15(d) of the Exchange Act subsequent to the date of this registration statement and prior to the filing of a post-effective amendment to this registration statement that indicates that all securities offered under this prospectus have been sold, or that deregisters all securities then remaining unsold, will be deemed to be incorporated in this registration statement by reference and to be a part hereof from the date of filing of such documents.

Any statement contained in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus shall be deemed modified, superseded or replaced for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus, or in any subsequently filed document that also is deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus, modifies, supersedes or replaces such statement. Any statement so modified, superseded or replaced shall not be deemed, except as so modified, superseded or replaced, to constitute a part of this prospectus. None of the information that we disclose under Items 2.02 or 7.01 of any Current Report on Form 8-K or any corresponding information, either furnished under Item 9.01 or included as an exhibit therein, that we may from time to time furnish to the SEC will be incorporated by reference into, or otherwise included in, this prospectus, except as otherwise expressly set forth in the relevant document. Subject to the foregoing, all information appearing in this prospectus is qualified in its entirety by the information appearing in the documents incorporated by reference.

You may request, orally or in writing, a copy of these documents, which will be provided to you at no cost (other than exhibits, unless such exhibits are specifically incorporate by reference), by contacting Roadzen Inc., 111 Anza Blvd, Suite 109, Burlingame, California 94010, or by telephone at (650) 414-3530. Information about us is also available at our website at www.roadzen.ai. However, the information in our website is not a part of this prospectus and is not incorporated by reference.

Ordinary Shares

Pre-funded Warrants to Purchase Ordinary Shares

Ordinary Shares Underlying the Pre-funded Warrants



PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

ThinkEquity